

# DOTTORATO DI RICERCA IN

# Oncologia, Ematologia e Patologia

Ciclo 37°

# Settore Concorsuale: 06/A2 - PATOLOGIA GENERALE E PATOLOGIA CLINICA Settore Scientifico Disciplinare: MED/04 - PATOLOGIA GENERALE

## THE ROLE OF GDF15 IN AGING AND AGE-RELATED DISEASES (ARDs): STUDIES ON *EX VIVO* AND *IN VITRO* MODELS

Presentata da: Dott. Antonio Chiariello

**Coordinatrice Dottorato** 

Prof.ssa Manuela Ferracin

**Supervisore** Prof. Stefano Salvioli

**Co-supervisore** 

Dott.ssa Maria Conte

Esame finale anno 2025

# Table of contents

Abstract
Introduction
1 Aging and age-related diseases (ARDs)6
1.1 Aging and hallmarks of aging
1.2 Biomarkers of aging
1.3 The <i>continuum</i> of aging and ARDs10
2 Growth Differentiation Factor 15 (GDF15)11
2.1 Transcriptional regulation of GDF15 12
2.2 GDF15 post-translational processing and secretion
2.3 Receptor(s), signaling and biological effects of GDF15 15
2.4 GDF15 in aging and ARDs
2.5 Evolutionary and ecological perspectives of GDF15
Aim of the thesis
Materials and methods
1 Human samples27
1.1 Cerebrospinal fluid (CSF) and brain samples (study on Alzheimer's disease)
1.2 Plasma and skeletal muscle samples (study on lower limb mobility impairment)
2 Cell cultures, in vitro gene KD and doxorubicin treatment
3 Measurements on plasma, CSF and cell supernatant
4 RNA extraction and gene expression analysis
5 Protein extraction and Western Blotting analysis
6 Immunofluorescence
7 Transmission electron microscopy (TEM)
8 Muscle strength and body composition measurements
9 Analysis of cell senescence
10 Mitochondrial oxygen consumption rate measurement
11 RNA sequencing analysis
12 Statistical analysis
Results
1 Characterization of GDF15 expression in brain from non-demented controls and patients with Alzheimer's disease (AD)
1.1 The CSF level of GDF15 is similar in AD natients and non-AD subjects 37
1.2 GDF15 is expressed in human brain and its expression positively correlates with <i>Tn</i> 53 <i>Atf3 and Il6</i>
37

1.3 GDF15 protein is processed more in AD and centenarians brain and appears to be predominantly expressed in neuronal cells
1.4 The expression of proteins of mitochondrial complexes I, III and V is lower in frontal cortex from AD compared to NDO
1.5 GDF15 expression is higher in dermal fibroblasts (DFs) obtained from AD compared to DFs obtained from non-demented controls
2 Characterization of GDF15 expression in the skeletal muscle of patients with lower limb mobility impairment (LLMI) and healthy subjects (HS)
2.1 Circulating (c-GDF15) and skeletal muscle (SM-GDF15) GDF15 protein levels follow different trends in patients with LLMI (LLMI) and healthy subjects (HS)
2.2 c-GDF15 correlates positively with markers of inflammation and inversely with markers of muscle atrophy
2.3 Principal component analysis (PCA) and canonical discriminant analysis (CDA) well discriminate HS and LLMI
3 In vitro knock-down (KD) of GDF15 in human dermal fibroblasts
3.1 GDF15 KD affects mitochondrial gene expression and morphology, and <i>Il6</i> expression
3.2 RNA-Seq analysis shows a global reshape of gene expression after GDF15 KD in DFs 55
3.3 PLIN2 (lipid droplet-associated protein) KD in DFs causes GDF15 overexpression and induction of cell senescence <i>via</i> GDF15
3.4 Doxorubicin treatment in DFs induces GDF15 overexpression
4 GDF15 KD and Doxorubicin treatment in tumor cell lines (K562 and OV90)64
4.1 GDF15 KD in K562 and OV90 cell lines
4.2 Doxorubicin treatment on K562 and OV90 cells
Discussion
References
Websites

### Abstract

Aging is a complex phenomenon and represents the main risk factor for a number of diseases that because of this reason are collectively indicated as age-related diseases (ARDs). According to the Geroscience concept, aging and ARDs share the same key molecular mechanisms, suggesting that the mechanisms that drive normal aging may also lead to the onset of ARDs. In particular, it has been proposed that aging is driven by twelve biological hallmarks. Among these, two are of particular interest for our group: chronic inflammation (inflammaging) and mitochondrial dysfunction. These two alterations are in fact present in several ARDs. In this conceptual framework, we were interested in studying the role of Growth Differentiation Factor 15 (GDF15). This secreted protein is among the most studied molecules in the context of aging and ARDs. GDF15 is in fact one of the most upregulated circulating proteins during aging and is also strongly associated to several ARDs. GDF15 is a stress responsive protein, mainly induced by mitochondrial dysfunction, and for this reason is considered a mitokine. It is also induced by and associated to inflammation. The most characterized effects of GDF15 are the reduction of appetite and the regulation of food intake, exerted through the receptor GFRAL, only expressed in the central nervous system. However, GDF15 has been reported to have many different biological effects on several tissues and organs. In particular, mitochondriaprotective and anti-inflammatory actions have been reported. Moreover, GDF15 also seems to be involved in cell cycle regulation and energetic metabolism regulation.

However, the precise role of GDF15 in aging and ARDs appears still unclear. The primary aim of this study was thus to analyze GDF15 expression and roles in two typical ARDs: sarcopenia and Alzheimer's disease (AD), where both mitochondrial dysfunction and inflammation are observed. To do that, we performed analyses on brain samples and cerebrospinal fluid of AD patients and controls and skeletal muscle biopsies and plasma from patients with lower limb mobility impairment (LLMI) and controls. We also used human dermal fibroblasts from subjects of different age and AD patients and two tumor cell lines (K562 and OV90), to further explore the biological effects of GDF15. In particular, we performed a gene knock-down (KD) of GDF15 in these *in vitro* models, to analyze the molecular and functional effects of GDF15 depletion in different cellular models.

As regard the study on AD, we did not find any significant difference in the CSF level of GDF15 between AD patients and non-demented controls. We found that GDF15 was expressed in different human brain areas, mainly by neurons. In frontal cortex, the ratio between the mature form of GDF15 (m-GDF15) and its precursor (pro-GDF15) was higher in AD patients and centenarians. We also observed a lower expression of OXPHOS subunits in the frontal cortex of AD patients compared to non-demented old subjects and a positive correlation between the mRNA levels of *Gdf15* and *Il6*.

Regarding the study on LLMI, we confirmed that patients with muscle atrophy had a higher plasma level of GDF15 (c-GDF15) compared to healthy subjects (HS). Surprisingly, the expression of the intramuscular precursor form of GDF15 (SM-GDF15), measured in skeletal muscle biopsies of *Vastus lateralis*, had an opposite trend, with a lower expression in LLMI compared to healthy subjects (HS). We also observed a negative correlation of c-GDF15 with IGF-1 and isometric quadriceps strength (IQS). C-GDF15 also positively correlated with IL6 in both LLMI and HS. SM-GDF15 was inversely correlated with Insulin and positively with Adiponectin. Moreover, PCA, CDA and ROC analyses showed that c-GDF15 was able to characterize LLMI patients with muscle atrophy and an inactive life-style, while SM-GDF15 discriminated HS with functional muscles and active life-style. *In vitro* data on primary dermal fibroblasts showed that the KD of GDF15 led to increased inflammation and structural and functional mitochondrial alterations. At variance, in tumor cell lines, the KD of GDF15 appears to have different effects, possibly affecting cell cycle regulation.

Overall, our data show that: i) GDF15 is expressed in human brain and in AD patients and centenarians could act as a stress responsive protein aimed at counteract mitochondrial dysfunction and inflammation associated to the disease and extreme aging; ii) GDF15 expression in skeletal muscle appears to be stimulated by myofiber contraction and is thus higher in healthy and active subjects. It could be necessary to guarantee a regular mitochondrial function in this tissue; iii) *in vitro* data on dermal fibroblasts confirmed the role of GDF15 in protecting cells from mitochondrial stress and inflammation.

## Introduction

## 1 Aging and age-related diseases (ARDs)

### 1.1 Aging and hallmarks of aging

Aging is a complex phenomenon characterized by a progressive and gradual accumulation of cell damage and loss of physiological integrity, leading to impaired function and increased vulnerability to diseases and death.

Today, aging is a major issue, considering that the world population is continuously aging. In fact, it is expected that by 2030 1 in 6 people in the world will be aged 60 years or over (about 1.4 billion people), resulting in considerable socio-economic and medical impacts (Ageing and health, World Health Organization, 2022).

From a biological point of view, aging is driven by twelve hallmarks: genomic instability, telomere attrition, epigenetic alterations, loss of proteostasis, disabled macroautophagy, deregulated nutrient-sensing, mitochondrial dysfunction, cellular senescence, stem cell exhaustion, altered intercellular communication, chronic inflammation, and dysbiosis (Fig. 1). All these hallmarks fulfill the following pillars: i) age-associated manifestation, ii) aging acceleration by experimentally heightening them, iii) possibility of decelerating, stopping or reversing aging through therapeutic intervention on them (López-Otín et al, 2023).



Figure 1. Schematization of the twelve biological hallmarks of aging (from López-Otín et al, 2023).

A detailed discussion of the twelve hallmarks of aging is beyond the scope of this thesis, but some space will be given to mitochondrial dysfunction and chronic inflammation, given the link they have with Growth Differentiation Factor 15 (GDF15), that will be discussed later (see paragraph 2).

During aging, mitochondrial functionality decreases due to multiple processes such as accumulation of mtDNA mutations, alterations of proteins of the respiratory chain complexes, alterations in mitochondrial dynamics and in organelles turnover. These disruptions may increase the production of reactive oxygen species (ROS) and the permeability of the mitochondrial membrane, leading to increased inflammation and triggering cell death (Amorim et al, 2022). Since many decades, such mitochondrial impairment has been proposed as a main cause of aging, according to the so-called Oxidative Stress Theory of Aging, further refined as Mitochondrial Stress Theory of Aging. According to this theory, first proposed by Denham Harman in 1950s, aging is the result of the accumulation of oxidative damage, closely linked to ROS production. In 1989, Linnane and coworkers refined the theory postulating that, more in general, mitochondrial dysfunction and the accumulation of mtDNA mutations are the main contributors to the aging process. (Liu et al, 2014; Linnane et al, 1989). Interventions on mitochondrial function have shown to delay aging, however this theory has been put under scrutiny, since ROS production is needed for cell communication, and its abolishing does not promote lifespan extension (Doonan et al, 2008), and, contrary to expectations of this theory, an induction of a mild mitochondrial stress is able to improve lifespan in model organisms (López-Otín et al, 2023; Ristow and Zarse, 2010; Rose et al., 2017). This phenomenon is known as "mitohormesis" and relies on the production of mitochondrial metabolites, ROS, peptides and mitokines (i.e. cytokines produced in response to mitochondrial stress) that are able to induce a stress-compensatory response with beneficial effects on the whole organism (Durieux et al, 2011; Bárcena et al, 2018).

A state of chronic and low-grade **inflammation** is closely associated to aging and is known as inflammaging (Franceschi et al, 2000). In fact, the level of typical inflammatory mediators, such as Interleukin 6 (IL6), Tumor necrosis factor  $\alpha$  (TNF $\alpha$ ) and C-reactive protein (CRP), increases during aging (Morrisette-Thomas, 2014; Wyczalkowska-Tomasik et al, 2016). In addition, a shift in T cells population is observed, with a hyperfunction of pro-inflammatory Th1 and Th17 cells, accompanied by defective immunosurveillance, lost of self-tolerance and reduced repair of biological barriers (Carrasco et al, 2022). The chronic presence of inflammation during aging becomes detrimental, contributing to age-related cellular and molecular damages. The main factors that promote inflammaging include the increased production/decreased clearance of cellular debris and misfolded/misplaced proteins, accumulation of senescent cells and the release of damage associated

molecular patterns (DAMPs) from dysfunctional mitochondria, closely linking mitochondrial dysfunction and inflammation (Franceschi et al, 2000, 2018; Picca et al, 2017; Conte et al, 2020). Notably, inflammaging has also a counterpart known as 'anti-inflammaging', whose mechanisms and mediators are still under investigation, although some of them have possibly been identified and include the mitokines [GDF15, Fibroblast Growth Factor 21 (FGF21), Humanin] (Conte et al, 2019, 2020).

Not only mitochondrial dysfunction and inflammation are interrelated, but so are all the twelve hallmarks of aging. There is a complex interconnection between the hallmarks of aging, starting from the primary (which reflect damages affecting the genome, telomeres, epigenome, proteome, and organelles) (Fig. 1) that determine the pace of aging (López-Otín et al, 2023).

### 1.2 Biomarkers of aging

Aging is a heterogeneous process and chronological age does not always represent accurately the intra-individual variability. For this reason, the scientific community is constantly searching for biological markers of aging, which can better represent and quantify aging progression and processes, by assessing the biological age. Biological age is defined as an individual's age defined by the level of age-dependent biological changes, such as molecular and cellular damage accumulation. In practical use, this is often summarized as a number (in units of time) matching the chronological age where the average person in a reference population shares the individual's level of age-dependent biological changes (Moqri et al, 2023). Biological age is an estimate resulting by a single marker or by the combination of different markers, which correlates with chronological age and is also capable to distinguish individuals that are "younger" or "older" compared to their chronological age (Franceschi et al, 2018). Ideally, a biomarker of aging should be a measurable feature, able to predict future health and survival better then chronological age. Moreover, it should be reproducible and the measurement should cause minimal or no- trauma for the patients. Biomarkers of aging can be based on routine laboratory measurements, phenotypic data or molecular data derived from high throughput analyses ("omics analyses") (Hartmann et al, 2021).

Considering that aging is a multi-factorial and complex process, to date, no single biomarker or small set of markers is considered sufficient to provide a valid measure of biological aging. Therefore, it remains a main goal for scientists to provide a more accurate measure of biological age or predictors of the onset of age-related diseases (ARDs) (Wagner et al, 2016).

Different biomarkers of aging have been proposed, for example: DNA methylation markers, anthropometric markers, blood-based and molecular markers (Franceschi et al, 2018; Wagner et al, 2016; Salvioli et al, 2023). A large number of epigenetic clocks based on **DNA methylation** have

been proposed starting from 2005, when Fraga and coworkers (2005) showed that in human DNA, methylation strongly changes during aging. Subsequently, DNA methylation has been proved to correlate with chronological age and different clinical conditions (Franceschi et al, 2018; Bacalini et al, 2015), and now various clocks based on the methylation of different CpG sites in the genome are widely used to determine biological age.

As regards **anthropometric markers**, many of them are widely used to assess the progression of biological aging. Even if these markers are not as accurate as the epigenetic and molecular ones, they are easy, rapid and cheap to measure in large cohorts of subjects (Wagner et al, 2016). In particular, walking speed, handgrip strength and chair stand are frequently used for monitoring aging progression. A weaker handgrip strength, slower walking speed and less repetition in chair stand test are all associated with greater mortality rates (Cooper et al, 2010; Wagner et al, 2016). In addition, considering that aging is also characterized by increased fat mass and reduced lean mass, also parameters that measure body composition are useful to assess the pace of aging. For example, a higher BMI is associated to higher mortality and is a risk factor for cognitive decline (de Hollander et al, 2012; Whitlock et al, 2009).

Finally, different blood-based and **molecular biomarkers** are used to estimate biological age. The majority of these markers is related to cardiovascular diseases, inflammation, glucose metabolism and nutritional status. Different meta-analyses showed that the lipid profile is a strong predictor of mortality and morbidity (Briel et al, 2009; Sarwar et al, 2007). A large number of inflammaging peptides are used as biomarkers of aging, such as IL6, IL1 $\beta$ , TNF $\alpha$ , CRP. For example, CRP has been found to be a strong predictor of all-cause and specific mortality (Franceschi et al, 2000; Kaptoge et al, 2010; Salvioli et al, 2023). Interestingly, centenarians, that shows extreme longevity and delayed onset of age-related diseases, presents high levels of pro-inflammatory cytokines such as IL6, but are also characterized by high levels of anti-inflammatory cytokines like IL10 and transforming growth factor beta (TGF- $\beta$ ). These anti-inflammatory molecules likely counteract the effect of the pro-inflammatory ones (Salvioli et al, 2009).

Recently, advances in proteomic analysis techniques have made it possible to identify other circulating biomarkers of aging. A recent study, showed that it is possible to build a "proteomic clock" to measure biological age by measuring the levels of 15 circulating proteins, highlighting their potential as biomarkers of aging processes (Coenen et al, 2023). One of these proteins is **GDF15**, which several studies have shown to be one of the most upregulated protein during aging. GDF15 is also strongly associated with overall mortality and many age-related clinical conditions (Tanaka et al, 2018; Conte et al, 2019; Liu et al, 2021; Guo et al, 2024).

Furthermore, Wyss-Coray's group recently showed that by measuring organ-specific circulating proteins, it is possible to measure organ-specific aging differences and that diseases that affects specific organs are related to faster aging of those organs (Oh et al, 2023).

### 1.3 The continuum of aging and ARDs

Aging is the main risk factor for the most common diseases of developed countries: cardiovascular diseases, cancer and neurodegeneration. These are also the prevalent ARDs. (Niccoli and Partridge, 2012). Many studies on model organisms have shown that intervention that prevent or delay aging are also able to prevent or delay the onset of ARDs, consolidating the idea put forward by the newborn discipline Geroscience that aging and ARDs largely share the same molecular mechanisms and thus must not be considered as two separate processes, but rather a *continuum* without clear boundaries (Franceschi et al, 2018). According to the *continuum* hypothesis, in individuals in whom ARDs occur early, an accelerated aging process takes place. On the contrary, in individuals in whom these diseases appear very late or not at all, such as centenarians, it appears that the pace of aging is much slower, and thus they represent a model of healthy aging (Collino et al, 2013; Franceschi et al, 2018). These different aging trajectories depend on the complex interaction between genetics, epigenetics, environment and life-style on which the rate of adaptation and response to lifelong stressors depends (Franceschi et al, 2018; Santoro et al, 2020) (Fig. 2).

Figure 2. Different genetic and epigenetic predispositions and different life-styles determine different aging trajectories, with early or delayed onset of ARDs, according to the *continuum* hypothesis (*from Franceschi et al, 2018*).



The *continuum* hypothesis of aging is fundamentally based on the fact that aging and ARDs share the same basic molecular and cellular mechanisms, that are also considered the "seven pillars" of aging: adaptation to stress, loss of proteostasis, stem cell exhaustion, metabolism derangement, macromolecular damage, epigenetic modifications and inflammation (Kennedy et al, 2014).

Two important examples of widespread ARDs are Alzheimer's disease and sarcopenia. A brief description of these two ARDs will follow.

Alzheimer's disease (AD) is the most common neurodegenerative disorder. It is characterized by loss of neurons and synaptic connections. Some of the main features of the physiopathology of AD are the deposition of amyloid-beta (A $\beta$ ) plaques, and neurofibrillary tangles of phosphorylated Tau protein (Pradeepkiran and Reddy, 2020; Wang et al., 2020). The first brain areas affected by the disease are the entorhinal cortex and the hippocampus, then, the alterations spread to the parietal, temporal, and frontal lobes (Braak et al., 2006). The molecular mechanisms that underly and cause the onset of AD are not yet completely clarified, but some of them are thought to be mitochondrial dysfunction, oxidative stress and neuroinflammation (Pradeepkiran and Reddy, 2020; Wang et al., 2020; Chiariello et al, 2023).

**Sarcopenia** is a musculoskeletal disease, defined by the progressive loss of muscle mass and strength, in particular in older subjects (Cruz-Jentoft et al, 2019). The causes of sarcopenia are not yet completely understood but it is thought to be a multifactorial disease, in which hormone changes, neurological decline, increased inflammation, decline in physical activity and poor nutrition all together contribute to its onset (Walston, 2012). Sarcopenia is becoming highly prevalent in the elderly population and it has a remarkable impact on the on the quality of life, since it is associated with increase of falls, poor physical function and difficulties in activities of daily living. In addition, it is considered both a precursor and a physical manifestation of frailty and is often difficult to diagnose (Wilson et al, 2017; Veronese et al, 2019).

### 2 Growth Differentiation Factor 15 (GDF15)

GDF15 is a distant member of the TGF- $\beta$  superfamily. It was originally discovered almost 30 years ago independently by three research groups and first described as macrophage inhibitory cytokine-1 (MIC-1), Placental Transforming Growth Factor Beta (PTGFB) and Placental bone morphogenetic protein (PLAB) (Bootcov et al, 1997; Hromas et al, 1997; Lawton et al, 1997).

GDF15 is a stress-response protein, mainly induced in response to **mitochondrial** stress, but also to **inflammation** and as a part of the mitochondrial unfolded protein response (UPRmt). Its production has positive effects on health and lifespan of model organisms and, as briefly mentioned before, for this reason GDF15 perfectly suits the definition of mitokine as provided by Dillin and colleagues in

2011 (see paragraph 1.1) (Durieux et al, 2011). In apparent contrast to this role, the expression of GDF15 is really low in young and healthy subjects and dramatically increases with age and chronic or acute states of illness. In particular, the levels of GDF15 are elevated in different ARDs, such as cardiovascular diseases, type 2 diabetes and many types of cancer (Conte et al, 2022). Moreover, it is considered a marker of mitochondrial diseases (Yatsuga et al, 2015, Montero et al, 2016).

GDF15 is expressed at low levels in several tissues and at higher levels in placenta, prostate and urinary tissues and is also found in the bloodstream. Even if its level is strongly associated with aging and it has been proposed as a biomarker of aging, the exact pathophysiological roles of GDF15 in the aging process are not completely understood. In particular, it is not yet clear whether increased levels of this mitokine in old age have detrimental or beneficial/protective effects on the organisms (Conte et al, 2022).

### 2.1 Transcriptional regulation of GDF15

GDF15 transcriptional regulation is very complex. In fact, its promoter contains different cis- and trans- acting elements that allow a fine regulation of the gene expression, in response to a wide range of cellular stresses (Conte et al, 2022; Wan and Fu, 2024). Several transcription factors (TFs) act by binding these elements. The main TFs that regulate GDF15 gene expression are: p53, ATF3, ATF4, Chop, XBP1, NF-κB, Sp1 and Sp3, EGR1 (Conte et al, 2022) (Fig. 3). While the majority of these TFs are thought to regulate GDF15 expression in response to specific types of stress or pathological conditions, Sp1 and Sp3 appear to be important in regulating the basal transcription of GDF15 (Baek et al, 2001).





A more detailed description of the TFs of GDF15 more associated with aging will follow.

p53

GDF15 promoter presents two different binding sites for p53, known as p53-type response elements, (RE1 and RE2) (Osada et al, 2007). Different studies showed that p53 is responsible of the up-

regulation of GDF15 observed in various types of cancer, where it may act by reducing cell proliferation, invasion and tumor progression, thus suggesting that a part of p53 tumor suppressing actions may be exerted through GDF15 (Tsui et al, 2015; Kang et al, 2013; Conte et al, 2022).

A specific interaction between p53 and GDF15 during aging has not been explored, however, p53 is responsive to oxidative stress, which in turn can elicit a mitochondrial dysfunction, both reported to increase with age. It is therefore possible that an increased activation of p53 in response to those stresses might also impinge upon GDF15 transcriptional activation (Conte et al, 2022). Another possibility is an inflammation-driven activation; it is in fact reported that C-Reactive Protein can induce GDF15 via p53 binding to RE1 and RE2 (Kim et al, 2018).

### ATF3, ATF4, Chop, XBP1

GDF15 gene expression is also regulated by the integrated stress response (ISR) pathway. The ISR is a complex signaling pathway that aims to restore the homeostasis of the cells in response to different stresses, such as oxidative stress, hypoxia and nutrient deprivation. These stresses generally cause an accumulation of misfolded proteins in the endoplasmic reticulum (ER), that is then able to trigger the ISR (Costa-Mattioli and Walter, 2020). In particular, ER stress leads to the phosphorylation of the eukaryotic translation initiation factor 2 (eIF2) which in turn can activate the translation of the mRNA of ATF4. ATF4, together with ATF3 and C/EBP homologous protein (Chop), and functional spliced x-box binding protein 1 (XBP1) are considered the key TFs of the ISR and are also involved in the UPRmt. In addition, these proteins are directly responsible of the upregulation of GDF15 gene expression (Day et al, 2019; Lee et al, 2010; Patel et al, 2019; Conte et al, 2022).

The precise connection between these TFs and GDF15 during aging is still unclear, however, several findings showed that they could play a key role in the aging process. For example, it has been shown that the overexpression of XBP1 in *C. elegans* expands lifespan (Martínez et al, 2017) while its conditional knock-out (KO) in mice accelerates age-related neurodegeneration (McLaughlin et al, 2018).

For ATF3, ATF4 and Chop contrasting data emerge from literature. It has been reported that elevated levels of these three proteins were present in tissues of slow-aging mouse model compared to wild type (Li and Miller, 2014). On the other hand, other studies indicated that the levels of ATF3, ATF4 and Chop were elevated in cellular and animal models of aging (Ghosh et al, 2015; Liu et al, 2020).

### NF-кB

GDF15 gene expression is also regulated by NF- $\kappa$ B. This TF is well known as a regulator of different pro-inflammatory genes, being involved in inflammation, cell proliferation and immune response. It has been shown that a potential NF- $\kappa$ B-GDF15 axis could be involved in cell escape from

macrophage activity in the first stages of tumorigenesis (Ratnam et al, 2017). Considering that NF- $\kappa$ B is a key TF, that may act as a driver of aging, it could be involved in the upregulation of GDF15 observed in aging (García-García et al, 2021). Moreover, this TF is associated to several ARDs by the activation of the expression of senescence-associated secretory phenotype (SASP) genes. GDF15 has been recently included in the list of SASP (Di Micco et al, 2021), and is therefore possible that it is regulated by NF- $\kappa$ B, together with other SASP (Conte et al, 2022).

### 2.2 GDF15 post-translational processing and secretion

In addition to the transcriptional regulation, GDF15 is also subject to a complex regulation at protein level. Human GDF15 is a highly conserved gene (2.7 kb), composed of two exons and one intron and located on chromosome 19p13.1-13.2, that encodes for a 308 amino acid protein. Like many other proteins, GDF15 is first synthesized as a biologically inactive precursor (pre-pro-GDF15), containing a N-terminal signal peptide, that is important for its intracellular trafficking and secretion. After removal of the signal peptide, the remaining peptide (pro-GDF15) dimerizes to form the pro-GDF15 homo-dimer. This dimer is then cleaved at a conserved furine-like cleavage site (RXXR), forming the C-terminal mature GDF15 dimer (m-GDF15), bound by a single disulfide bond. This homodimer is the form of GDF15 that is most secreted and is found in the bloodstream (Conte et al, 2022; Li et al, 2018) (Fig. 4).



Figure 4. Overview of GDF15 processing and maturation (from Wan and Fu, 2024)

Interestingly, it has been found that pro-GDF15 is also secreted. In fact, a study found that different tumor lines secrete pro-GDF15, which in turn is able to bind the extracellular matrix (ECM). This ECM-bound pro-GDF15 constitutes a storage of GDF15, making the propeptide a regulator of the balance between ECM stores and circulating serum levels of GDF15. Furthermore, the ECM association of pro-GDF15 is thought to play a central role in modulating the local bioavailability of GDF15 in particular conditions, such as specific tumor microenvironments (Bauskin et al, 2005).

The main proteases known to cleave pro-GDF15 into the mature form belong to the family of the proprotein convertase subtilisin/kexin (PCSK) serine protease, and are PCSK3, PCSK5 and PCSK6. These three proteases act specifically at the RXXR cleavage site (Li et al, 2018). The role of these proteins on GDF15 maturation has been proven experimentally; in fact, the inhibition of the PCSKs led to a decrease of the extracellular levels of the mature form of GDF15 (Li et al, 2018). These enzymes are widely expressed in different tissues and literature data proposed a role in several ARDs (Choi and Korstanje, 2013; Chen et al, 2019; Conte et al, 2022).

In addition to PCSKs enzymes, during the early stages of development pro-GDF15 is also processed by matrix metalloprotease 26 (MMP26) (Wang et al, 2021).

Recently, it has been observed that the maturation of GDF15 is likely to happen in the Golgi apparatus, probably through the action of the  $\beta$ -arrestin1 (ARRB1), that binds the pro-GDF15 and facilitates its transport to the Golgi apparatus to promote the subsequent GDF15 cleavage and maturation through PCSK enzymes (Zhang et al, 2020; Conte et al, 2022) (Fig. 4).

Interestingly, it has been observed that pro-GDF15 may contain a non-canonical nuclear localization signal domain and could thus be imported in the nucleus, where it may act to regulate the expression of genes related to the Smad pathway. However, it should be noted that, although this hypothesis is particularly intriguing, to date only one scientific article supports it (Min et al, 2016).

### 2.3 Receptor(s), signaling and biological effects of GDF15

The exact mechanisms of action of GDF15 are still uncertain. First of all, the receptor (or receptors), by which GDF15 exerts its actions are not yet fully defined. To date, the only known GDF15 specific receptor is the GDNF  $\alpha$ -like receptor (**GFRAL**). This receptor has been identified in 2017 simultaneously by four research groups. To work, it requires the action of the co-receptor REarranged during Transfection (RET). While RET is widely diffused across different tissues, GFRAL is believed to be only expressed in two small hindbrain centers involved in appetite control: the nucleus of the solitary tract (NTS) and the area postrema (AP) (Emmerson et al, 2017; Hsu et al, 2017; Mullican et al, 2017; Yang et al, 2017). The interaction of GDF15 with GFRAL leads to the auto-phosphorylation

of the intracellular domain of RET, then it activates different signaling pathways, in particular ERK1/2, Akt, FOS, and PLC- $\gamma$  (Takahashi, 2022) (Fig. 5).

Figure 5. GDF15 acts by binding the receptor GFRAL in the NTS and AP and recruiting the co-receptor RET. This interaction activates different signaling pathways, such as ERK1/2, Akt and PLC-γ, leading to appetite reduction and reduced food intake (*from Takahashi, 2022*).



GDF15-GFRAL axis is mainly involved in energy metabolism and body weight regulation and these are the best-defined biological effects of GDF15. These activities are exerted through a nonhomeostatic pathway, not associated to hormone regulation but rather regulated by stress-related responses that are able to induce GDF15 expression (Hsu et al, 2017). It has been observed that high levels of GDF15 led to loss of body weight in different human pathological conditions, via the activation of GFRAL-positive neurons. Moreover, GDF15 is one of the main drivers of cancer cachexia (Hsu et al, 2017; Conte et al, 2022). Accordingly, studies in model animals found that GFRAL KO mice were resistant to the anorexigenic action of GDF15, both under stress conditions and after chemotherapy, thus confirming the role of the GDF15-GFRAL axis in body weight regulation. In agreement, monoclonal antibodies that antagonize GDF15 are able to inhibit tumorinduced cachexia. Another study found that GDF15, in association with leptin, induced in mice a strong neuronal activation in the AP, leading to body weight and adiposity reduction (Hsu et al, 2017; Suriben et al, 2020; Conte et al, 2022; Breit et al, 2023). Interestingly, recent studies showed that GDF15 level was increased after acute starvation and that GDF15 was important for maintaining energy expenditure during calorie restriction (Chrysafi et al, 2024; Wang et al, 2023). The anorexigenic action of GDF15 is likely to be driven by the activation of the neurons of the parabrachial nuclei, known to regulate food intake (Emmerson et al, 2017). Moreover, a recent study showed that fetal-derived GDF15 is the main responsible of nausea and vomit during pregnancy, and in particular of its most severe form hyperemesis gravidarum, confirming the link between GDF15, food intake regulation and food aversion (Fejzo et al, 2024).

Other potential central actions of GDF15 have been reported. In particular, it seems that GDF15 may increase lipolysis in adipose tissue via the sympathetic nervous system, in a brain-somatic tissue circuit. In addition, GDF15 probably reduces gastric motility by acting on the vagus nerve or the dorsal motor nuclei (Breit et al, 2020).

Several peripheric actions of GDF15, not dependent on the activation of neurons in the AP and NTS, have also been reported. Different studies proposed **anti-inflammatory** effects of GDF15. It has been shown that GDF15 reduces the expression of pro-inflammatory cytokines and prevents the activation of T cells in the liver of mice with fibrosis. Moreover, GDF15 KO induces the overexpression of TNF- $\alpha$  by T cells and the activation of these cells, thus worsening liver fibrosis and injury (Chung et al, 2017). Abulizi and colleagues (2017) found that GDF15 KO in mice caused increased inflammation in response to treatment with lipopolysaccharide (LPS) while transgenic mice overexpressing GDF15 were protected from LPS-induced organ injury (Abulizi et al, 2017). Another important work reported that GDF15 mas overexpressed in patients with sepsis compared to healthy subjects. Moreover, they found that GDF15 activity was fundamental in mice for surviving both bacterial and viral infections, suggesting a key role as a central mediator of tissue tolerance to inflammation (Luan et al, 2019).

It should be noted that, in contrast to what has just been illustrated, many studies proposed a proinflammatory effect of GDF15. For example, a study showed an involvement of GDF15 in the development of atherosclerosis, by regulating apoptotic cell death and IL6-dependent inflammatory response (Bonaterra et al, 2012). As mentioned before, other studies identified GDF15 as a component of the SASP and a marker of cellular **senescence** (Di Micco et al, 2021). These contrasting findings confirm the complexity around GDF15 biology.

As already mentioned, GDF15 is considered a marker of **mitochondrial dysfunction** and has also been proposed as marker of mitochondrial diseases, as its expression strongly increases in these pathologies (Montero et al, 2016). A study that evaluated different putative biomarkers of mitochondrial diseases, including FGF21, lactate, pyruvate and creatine kinase, found that circulating GDF15 was the most sensitive and specific marker, being useful not only for the diagnosis of mitochondrial diseases but also for the evaluation of disease's severity (Yatsuga et al, 2015). A work of Chung et al (2017) found that, in mice, a muscle-specific deletion of *Crif1*, that causes an OXPHOS dysfunction, led to an overexpression of GDF15 mediated by Chop. GDF15 high levels determined in turn an improvement of glucose utilization and adiposity (Chung et al, 2017). Accordingly, a recent study showed that GDF15 knock-down (KD) in human dermal fibroblasts caused reduced basal and

ATP-coupled respiration, an increased number of elongated and damaged mitochondria and the overexpression of different SASP, such as MMP3 and MMP10, suggesting a role for GDF15 in the induction of cell senescence and in maintaining functional and intact mitochondria (Wedel et al, 2023).

Several studies showed that GDF15 also acts on peripheral tissues by increasing lipolysis, oxidative **metabolism** and thermogenesis, reducing insulin sensitivity. In particular, mice overexpressing GDF15 showed reduced adiposity, increased resistance to obesity, lower serum level of insulin, IGF1 and leptin, compared to WT mice. These effects seem to be due to an increased expression of genes involved in oxidative metabolism, lipolysis and thermogenesis, such as UCP1, PGC1 $\alpha$ , ATGL and HSL (Chrysovergis et al, 2014; Conte et al, 2022). In agreement, the genetic ablation of GDF15 in UCP1 transgenic mice induced a progressive increase in body fat mass and elevated levels of plasma leptin (Ost et al, 2020).

Finally, a role of GDF15 in the regulation of **cell cycle** and cell proliferation has been proposed. In particular, GDF15 treatment increased the cell proliferation rate of human umbilical vein endothelial cells (HUVECs) by enhancing the expression of G1 cyclins, cyclins D1 and E, through the PI3K/Akt, ERK, and JNK pathways (Jin et al, 2012). Other studies confirmed a GDF15 effect in promoting cell proliferation and survival, acting as a mitogenic and anti-apoptotic factor (Conte et al, 2022). For instance, a study showed that GDF15 could protect cardiomyocytes against different pro-apoptotic stimuli via the kinases PI3K and ERK and the action of the transcription factor R-SMAD1 (Heger et al, 2010).

All the actions and effects of GDF15 on peripheral tissues seem to be in contrast to the reported highly specialized localization of GFRAL in AP and NTS. In this regard, two hypotheses have been proposed: i) a splicing variant of GFRAL that lacks the transmembrane domain, but contains the GDF15 binding one, has been observed. It is possible that this truncated variant of GFRAL acts as a soluble form of the receptor, able to bind circulating GDF15 and trigger the signaling cascade in several peripheral tissues together with the action of the co-receptor RET, that is ubiquitously expressed (Li et al, 2005); ii) GDF15 may act through TGF- $\beta$  receptors, in particular ALK5 and TGF- $\beta$  type II receptors (Artz et al, 2016). Furthermore, a very recent immunohistochemical study performed in mice provides evidence for a more widespread expression of GFRAL. In particular, they found that, at least in mice, GFRAL was expressed also in prefrontal cortex, hippocampus, liver, small intestine, adipose tissue, kidney and muscle (Fichtner et al, 2024). More evidence and data, especially in human tissues, are required to confirm this hypothesis, but a wider expression of GFRAL could explain, at least in part, the pleiotropic biological effects of GDF15.

Considering the elevated complexity in the biology of GDF15, the involvement of several TFs in its regulation and the different effects that it has, GDF15 could be seen as a knot of a "bow-tie module" playing a role in the aging process (Fig. 6) (Conte et al, 2022).

Figure 6. GDF15 may be considered as a knot of a bow-tie architecture. The knot (GDF15) accepts several stresses and stimuli (input or fan in), and produces a wide variety of biological effects (beneficial or detrimental output or fan out). This module might also be equipped with a regulatory feedback loop, able of modulating the knot (*from Conte et al, 2022*).



The bow-tie model was introduced to describe complex biological systems characterized by several inputs signals (fan in) converging into a knot, where they are ordered, processed, and propagated as multiple outputs signals (fan out) (Csete and Doyle 2004; Tieri et al., 2010; Friedlander et al, 2015). This model could be applied to GDF15. In particular, especially during aging, many stress stimuli (fan in) can activate TFs that are able to enhance GDF15 expression. GDF15, in turn, has different biological effects, both central and peripheric on various tissues, as seen (fan out). Moreover, it is possible that the GDF15 bow-tie architecture is flexible and equipped with a feedback loop, able of modulating the knot, to convey different effects in response to different stimuli to which the organism may be exposed. This may reduce the number of central molecular mediators and the energy expenditure, that would otherwise be necessary to respond to the multitude of stimuli associated with aging and ARDs (Conte et al, 2022) (Fig. 6).

#### 2.4 GDF15 in aging and ARDs

As already mentioned, GDF15 is one of the most upregulated circulating proteins during aging and is associated to several ARDs. Given the various biological effects that GDF15 has (as illustrated in the previous paragraph), it is not always easy to understand the specific role of GDF15 in the onset

or progression of ARDs and is not yet clear if it is protective or detrimental (Conte et al, 2022). Contrasting evidence has been reported regarding the association of GDF15 with different ARDs. In physiological conditions, the level of circulating GDF15 is low and usually in a range between 200 and 1200 pg/ml (Kempf et al, 2007, Conte et al, 2020). Interestingly, GDF15 plasma level is markedly elevated at birth with a concentration of about 3000 pg/ml and declines to levels typical of health adults in the first 4 months of life (Díaz et al, 2020). In centenarians this level can reach a value of about 4000-5000 pg/ml or more (Conte et al, 2019). Many stressors, such as physical exercise, fasting and high fat diet can transiently increase the level of GDF15 (Conte et al, 2020; Klein et al, 2021). Moreover, the circulating level of GDF15 shows a diurnal variation of approximately 10%, not associated to meals or caloric consumption (Patel et al, 2019). The circulating level of GDF15 can dramatically increase in several ARDs and pathological conditions.

Consistently with its definition of **mitokine**, circulating GDF15 levels are elevated in animal models of mitochondrial dysfunction and in patients with mitochondrial diseases. Mitochondrial stress is considered a driver and a hallmark of aging, however, as mentioned before, a mild mitochondrial stress can be part of an adaptive stress response that promotes longevity and healthspan. This phenomenon is known as mitohormesis, and various authors have proposed that GDF15 could be a mediator of it. The exact role of GDF15 in ARDs, characterized by mitochondrial dysfunction, is not completely clear. It is possible that GDF15 acts as a link between aging, mitochondrial dysfunction and ARDs (Conte et al, 2022).

The plasma level of GDF15 is not only elevated in patients with different ARDs, but often seems to reflect the severity and progression of the disease. Therefore, GDF15 is now considered both a biomarker and a potential target of several ARDs. Moreover, GDF15 levels were found to correlate with lower survival in old age (Conte et al, 2019; Conte et al, 2022). On the contrary, one study performed in transgenic mice overexpressing GDF15 suggested that GDF15 could act as a survival factor promoting lifespan (Wang et al, 2014).

By way of example but not limited to, elevated GDF15 circulating levels have been associated with several types of cancer, cardiovascular diseases, cachexia, sarcopenia, type 2 diabetes, neurodegeneration, renal dysfunction and inflammatory diseases (Conte et al, 2022). In addition, recent studies found that high levels of plasma GDF15 were associated with COVID-19. In particular, GDF15 level was higher in hospitalized patients compared to controls, and non-survivors had higher GDF15 serum level after intensive care unit admission, compared to survivors (Notz et al, 2020; Myhre et al, 2022).

A detailed description of the association between GDF15 and every single ARD is outside the scope of this thesis, but a specific focus on the link of GDF15 with sarcopenia and neurodegenerative diseases, two types of ARDs considered in the present study (see Results section), will be given.

An association between GDF15 plasma levels and **sarcopenia** has been suggested. In particular, a study showed that circulating GDF15 could predict sarcopenia in patients with chronic obstructive pulmonary disease (Deng et al, 2022). Another work found that GDF15 could be useful as a predictor of sarcopenia in aged mice and humans (Kim et al, 2020). Other studies showed an association of GDF15 with muscle wasting, decreased muscle performance and increased inflammation (Conte et al, 2020; Alcazar et al, 2021). An *in vitro* study performed in C2C12 cells, found that the treatment with recombinant GDF15 led to increased expression levels of *MuRF1* and *Atrogin*, two atrophyrelated genes, and to reduced expression of muscle-specific miRNAs (Bloch et al, 2015). In contrast with these studies, there is a paper suggesting that GDF15 could not predict the risk of sarcopenia. In fact, in this paper, the authors found that serum levels of GDF15 in sarcopenic patients were similar to those observed in non-sarcopenic controls (Nga et al, 2021). Even if several studies suggested an association of GDF15 with sarcopenia and muscle strength decline, the exact role of GDF15 in these phenomena is still unclear.

Regarding the link of GDF15 with **neurodegenerative diseases**, contrasting data emerge from scientific literature. A recent study, explored the association of serum GDF15 with cognitive performance. The authors found that GDF15 was associated with poorer scores in different cognitive tests, however, GDF15 level was not able to predict the rate of change in cognitive performance over time (Beydoun et al, 2023). A systematic review found that circulating levels of GDF15 were significantly higher in patients with neurodegenerative diseases with respect to healthy people (Xue et al, 2021). In another study, the authors performed a Mendelian randomization and the analysis showed a possible association of elevated GDF15 levels and the risk of Alzheimer's disease (**AD**) (Wu et al, 2021). Chai and colleagues found that higher circulating GDF15 levels were associated with dementia and cerebrovascular disease (Chai et al, 2016).

In contrast with these studies, other works found protective/beneficial roles for GDF15 in neurodegenerative diseases or did not find an association of higher levels of circulating GDF15 with higher risk of neurodegenerative disease. For example, in a 2021 study, we found that plasma GDF15 level was similar in patients with AD and healthy age-matched controls (Conte et al, 2021). Moreover, studies performed in *in vitro* and animal models found protective roles for GDF15 in brain health. For instance, a study showed that GDF15 KO in a mice model of Parkinson's disease affected dopaminergic neurons survival (Machado et al, 2016). Another study showed that the administration

of exogenous recombinant GDF15 in cultured microglial cells promoted the clearance of  $\beta$ -amyloid (Kim et al, 2018).

Considering the contrasting evidence briefly showed here, it is still not clear the exact role of GDF15 in aging and, thus, in promoting or contrasting ARDs. Our hypothesis is that GDF15 is part of an adaptive response, aimed to counteract the stress and thus is basically beneficial. In particular, the age-related increase in GDF15 levels is part of a response to various increasing stresses that occur during aging. However, during aging, stresses may become more frequent and unsolved, leading to a chronic upregulation of GDF15 which can in turn become detrimental. Accordingly, the association of GDF15 with pathologies is observed in conditions of chronically elevated levels of GDF15 (Conte et al, 2022). This hypothesis can also be integrated in the *continuum* hypothesis of aging. In fact, it could be suggested that the stresses that cause the chronic elevation of GDF15 level are the same driving aging and ARDs. Therefore, the apparent involvement of GDF15 in both processes may be possibly due to unwanted effects on metabolism and immune defences (*e.g.*, cachexia, immune depression) (Franceschi et al, 2018; Conte et al, 2022):

Finally, another possibility is that when the intensity of the stress is too high, GDF15 is not able to restore the homeostasis and the net result is the onset of an ARD. In this case the association observed between the level of GDF15 and a specific ARD should be considered indirect or even spurious (Conte et al, 2022).

### 2.5 Evolutionary and ecological perspectives of GDF15

GDF15 shows important structural differences, which set it apart from its counterparts in the TGF-β superfamily. Orthologues of GDF15 have been found in different species, and in particular in mammals, reptiles, amphibians, bony fish and birds. GDF15 likely evolved in the common ancestor of jawed vertebrates since there is no obvious orthologue in the other two lineages of craniata, hagfish, lampleys, and lower vertebrates. The C-terminal of the protein is highly conserved, whereas the propeptide conservation is lower, suggesting a strong remodeling and simplification during evolution. Amino acid alignment shows that there are important differences in the sequence of GDF15 of placental mammals and the other orthologues (Lockhart et al, 2020). Protein sequence data from UniProt shows that human GDF15 has 90% identity with Ma's night monkey, Northern whitecheeked gibbon, Pygmy chimpanzee, Silvery gibbon, Bonobo, and Chimpanzee, while no other species present 100% identity (Conte et al, 2022). The RXXR furine-like cleavage site, needed for protein maturation, as seen before, is present in human, mouse, rat, canine, and chimpanzee GDF15 (Baek and Eling, 2019). Moreover, it has been shown that species-specific expression of GDF15 may be driven by a human-specific sequence. In fact, alignment of 46 vertebrates showed that the genomic

sequence of the enhancer near GDF15 is conserved across multiple vertebrates, but is absent in mouse genome (Ulirsch et al, 2014).

To date, evolutionary data on GDF15 suggest an increasing importance of GDF15 in primate evolution. An evolutionary study performed on primates identified a correlation between the rate of protein evolution of GDF15 and different life-history traits, such as maximum lifespan, weaning time, female age at maturity and gestation (Conte et al, 2022; Muntané et al, 2018).

The life-history theory is an evolutionary theory, used in the study of aging, that proposes that living organisms allocate limited resources into different main biological programs, that can be distinguished in: i) growth; ii) reproduction; iii) maintenance to maximize reproductive success (Stearns, 2000). This theory can explain different resources allocation in different environments and in response to different stimuli and stressors. In 2019, Wang and colleagues proposed a further subdivision of the maintenance program in two subfields: i) the defense program and ii) the dormancy program. In particular, the defense program is activated when an organism must face different factors, such as pathogens that cause infections. This program relies on the anabolic metabolism to invest energy in mounting protective responses and requires a great amount of energy. On the other side, the dormancy program is activated in presence of an adverse environment or absence of resources. This program relies on the catabolic metabolism and tends to preserve energy. Even if these two programs can work separately, inflammation can activate several components of the dormancy program. In fact, surviving an infection requires pathogens clearance but also tissue protection from both pathogens-caused damages and inflammation. This is achieved by a defenseinduced dormancy program. (Wang et al, 2019; Conte et al, 2022). Different molecules play a role in the dormancy program. For example, the mitokine FGF21 is a pivotal signaling molecule that may promote tissue protection in case of an inflammatory state. GDF15 shows similar biological effects and could be considered as a mediator of the dormancy program (Conte et al, 2022). In particular, GDF15 has been identified as a key factor for tissue tolerance to inflammation in both bacterial and viral infections, through the modulation of systemic levels of triglycerides (Luan et al, 2019). Other actions of GDF15 led to the idea that it could be a key player in the dormancy program. As briefly mentioned before (paragraph 2.3), different studies showed that GDF15 can protect cells from apoptosis, promoting cell survival (Abulizi et al, 2017, Heger et al, 2010). Moreover, GDF15 also promote fatty acids catabolism (Zhang et al, 2018) and the maintenance of body temperature in mice (Luan et al, 2019). Finally, recent data suggest a neuroprotective effect of GDF15, showing that it is able to prevent retinal ganglion cell loss after retinal nerve crash in mice (Iwata et al, 2021). All this evidence suggests a role of GDF15 as a potential key mediator of the dormancy program, able to

guarantee cell/organismal passive protection and resilience, thus highlighting its importance during

the primate evolutionary process (Fig. 7) (Conte et al, 2022).

Figure 7. GDF15 is proposed as a mediator of the dormancy program, one of the two arms of the maintenance mechanisms, according to the life-history theory. The defense program can activate the dormancy and, conversely, the dormancy mechanisms can modulate the defense responses in order to protect the organism (*from Conte et al, 2022*).



### Aim of the thesis

Aging is a complex and inevitable process and is the main risk factor for many, if not all, the agingrelated diseases (ARDs). Biologically speaking, aging is characterized by twelve hallmarks and, according to the *continuum* hypothesis of aging, the majority of these hallmarks are sustained by mechanisms that are shared between aging and ARDs (López-Otín et al, 2023; Franceschi et al, 2018). Among these biological processes two are of particular interest and widely studied: inflammation and mitochondrial dysfunction. In particular, the low-grade chronic and sterile inflammation associated to aging is defined inflammaging. Inflammaging has also a counterpart known as "antiinflammaging", whose mechanisms are still under investigation (Franceschi et al, 2000). Among the molecules identified as possible mediators of anti-inflammaging are mitokines and, in particular, GDF15.

GDF15 is a stress-response molecule, produced in response to a plethora of stresses and stimuli, but in particular in response to mitochondrial stress within the UPRmt. Interestingly, GDF15 is one of the most upregulated protein during aging and is closely associated with several ARDs (Tanaka et al, 2018; Conte et al, 2019; Conte et al, 2022). Although different biological actions of GDF15 have been identified or proposed, to date, the exact role of this protein in the aging process and in the development of ARDs is still unclear.

Several studies have associated increased levels of circulating GDF15 with different ARDs, including neurodegenerative diseases and sarcopenia. We found that GDF15 circulating level in patients with Alzheimer's disease (AD) was similar to that observed in age-matched non-demented subjects (Conte et al, 2021). Moreover, we and others showed that the level of circulating GDF15 was increased in patients with lower limb mobility impairment (LLMI) and decreased muscle strength and was associated to inflammation (Conte et al, 2020). However, the majority of the studies performed to investigate the link between GDF15 and ARDs are focused on the circulating level of this protein, and little is known about the intra-tissue level of GDF15 in specific physiological and/or pathological conditions.

The aim of this thesis was therefore to analyze the tissue level of GDF15 in two prototypes of common ARDs, namely in the brain of patients who were affected by AD and in the skeletal muscle of patients with LLMI. Patients and healthy controls were also subdivided in different age-groups, which allowed us to analyze GDF15 tissue levels (and other parameters related to metabolism, inflammation and mitochondria) also from an aging-related perspective.

Moreover, to better clarify the role and molecular pathways that may involve GDF15 in aging and ARDs, we took advantage of primary cultures of human dermal fibroblasts, obtained from subjects

of different age (young and old) and from patients with AD. GDF15 knock-down and comparisons between the behavior of cells from healthy subjects and AD patients were performed.

### Materials and methods

### **1** Human samples

### 1.1 Cerebrospinal fluid (CSF) and brain samples (study on Alzheimer's disease)

Cerebrospinal fluid (CSF) samples from 48 subjects in the age range 54-81 years were used. The subjects were admitted to the Alzheimer's Center of the University of Milan, Fondazione IRCCS Ca' Granda, Ospedale Policlinico, with suspicion of neurodegenerative dementias. The clinical workup included detailed past medical history, general and neurological examination, routine blood tests, formal neurocognitive assessment, brain computed tomography (CT) scan or magnetic resonance imaging (MRI), and, when indicated, [18F]-fludeoxyglucose positron emission tomography, as well as lumbar puncture (LP) for CSF biomarkers amyloid beta (A $\beta$ -42), total Tau (T-Tau), and tau phosphorylated at position 181 (P-Tau181) determination. Normality references considered were A $\beta$ -42  $\geq$  600 pg/ml; T-tau  $\leq$  500 pg/ml for individuals older than 70 years and  $\leq$  450 pg/ml for individuals aged between 50 and 70 years; and P-tau 181  $\leq$  61 pg/ml. The diagnosis of AD was done according to current criteria (Dubois et al, 2014). In order to compare the data obtained from CSF with data obtained from plasma, as described in Conte et al, 2021, AD patients were selected from our previous study for plasma GDF15 levels (Conte et al, 2021).

The study was approved by the local ethics committee (study n. 5,802 approved on 14-09-2021 by Comitato Etico Milano Area 2).

CSF samples were divided in: i) 8 subjects diagnosed as non-AD with low levels of CSF T-Tau (<350 pg/ml) and mild cognitive impairment stable over at least 1-3 years of follow-up (mean age  $73\pm7.1$  years); ii) 20 AD patients with low CSF T-Tau level (<400 pg/ml) (mean age  $69.9\pm8.4$  years); iii) 20 AD patients with high CSF T-Tau level (>400 pg/ml) (mean age  $70.2\pm8.4$  years). The subjects diagnosed as non-AD were not cognitively impaired according to the mini-mental state examination (MMSE) test (MMSE> 28). Moreover, the non-AD subjects did not present alterations with instrumental analyses (CSF biomarkers and imaging) and did not develop dementia over a 1–3 year follow-up.

CSF samples were collected into 15ml polypropylene tubes by LP in the L3/L4 or L4/L5 interspace in the morning, after overnight fasting. After LP, CSF samples were centrifuged at 2000 rpm for 10 minutes at 4°C and the supernatants were aliquoted and stored at -80°C until use. For each CSF sample A $\beta$ -42, T-tau, and P-tau181 were measured using, respectively, three commercially available sandwich enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay (ELISA) kits: INNOTEST Amyloid-beta 42, tau, and P-tau181 assays (INNOTEST Fujirebio, Ghent, Belgium), conducted according to the instructions of the manufacturer. Human autopsies of different brain areas from 32 subjects in the age range 33-104 years were also used. The samples were provided by two different biobanks: 1) Abbiategrasso Brain Bank at the Golgi Cenci Foundation (Milan, Italy) and 2) the immunology lab at Bologna University (responsible: Prof. S. Salvioli).

- The 19 samples from the Abbiategrasso Brain Bank were divided into i) 6 non-demented old control subjects (NDO, age range 79-80 years) without clear signs of neurodegeneration; ii) 12 patients with Alzheimer's disease (AD) (age range 75-89 years); iii) 1 centenarian subjects with age-related Tau-pathology (104 years). The study protocol was approved from the Ethical Committee of Pavia University (Committee report 3/2009).
- 2. The 13 samples from the immunology lab at Bologna University were divided into: i) 10 nondemented subjects [3 adults in the age range 33-55 years (NDA) and 7 old in the age range 71-82 years (NDO), without evident signs of neurodegeneration]; ii) 1 patient with a diagnosis of AD (69 years); iii) 2 centenarians affected by cognitive impairment who died of old age (103 years). All samples were collected in the framework of the European Project PROTEOMAGE (grant agreement: FP6-818230).

The mean postmortem interval (PMI) for all subjects was  $9.9 \pm 4.5$  h (range: 3–16 h).

ND subjects all died from pathologies not affecting the brain, and older ones displayed no signs of cognitive impairment at death; they presented only mild age-related neuropathological alterations. The samples categorized as AD were from patients with a clinical diagnosis of major neurocognitive disorder (major-NCD) according to DSM-5, and a neuropathological diagnosis of AD. The post-mortem diagnosis of AD was made according to the NIA-Alzheimer's association guidelines for the neuropathological assessment of AD, using the ABC score (Montine et al, 2012). A neuropathological analysis of the samples was also carried out on formalin-fixed slices, embedded in paraffin. The slices were stained with hematoxylin and eosin, cresyl violet, luxol fast blue, and Gallyas to evaluate vascular, architectural and structural tissue abnormalities, myelin loss, and neuritic plaques. For immunohistochemical analysis, NeuN and GFAP were used to evaluate neuronal and glial compartments, while AT8, 4G8,  $\alpha$ -synuclein, and TDP43 antibodies were used to assess all the main proteinopathies.

#### 1.2 Plasma and skeletal muscle samples (study on lower limb mobility impairment)

The subjects were recruited in the framework of the EU Project MYOAGE. The study protocol was approved by the Ethical Committee of Istituto Ortopedico Rizzoli, Bologna, Italy (ethical clearance no. 10823 on April 26, 2010). All subjects signed an informed consent before entering the study.

Plasma samples were obtained from two groups of subjects: i) 47 healthy subjects (HS) (mean age  $57.1 \pm 3.6$  years) divided in 15 subjects <40 years of age (mean age  $22.7\pm0.63$ ) and 32 subjects >70 years of age (mean age  $74.3\pm0.62$ ); ii) 46 patients with lower limb mobility impairment (LLMI) (mean age  $61.3\pm3.6$  years) divided in 21 subjects <40 years of age (mean age  $36.3\pm1.5$ ) and 25 subjects >70 years of age (mean age  $82.2\pm1.6$ ). To ensure the selection of subjects in healthy conditions, some exclusion criteria were used: presence of comorbidities, inability to walk a distance of 250m, use of medications, immobilization for 1 week during the last 3 months and orthopedic surgery in the last 2 years. For the patient's group the exclusion criteria were: the presence of chronic kidney or liver diseases, bleeding disorders, severe diabetes mellitus, rheumatic diseases other than osteoarthritis, neuromuscular disorders, malignancies and systemic infections, chronic steroid use, major psychological problems or history of alcohol or drug abuse, evidence of prior surgery in the involved hip.

Blood samples were collected in the morning after overnight fasting. Plasma samples were obtained after a 15 minutes centrifugation at 2000g at 4°C. Samples were then rapidly frozen and stored at - 80°C until the analyses were performed.

Muscle biopsies were also used for this study. Biopsies were taken from the *vastus lateralis* (VL) of 23 HS, after localized anesthesia, and from 16 LLMI, during the operation at the site of surgical incision. All biopsies were immediately frozen in liquid nitrogen and then stored at -80°C.

### 2 Cell cultures, in vitro gene KD and doxorubicin treatment

Dermal fibroblasts (DFs) were obtained from biopsies of sun-protected areas from 11 non-demented subjects without neurodegenerative diseases (3 young subjects in the age range 25–34 years and 8 old subjects in the age range 73–78 years) and from 3 AD patients (age range 75–79 years). DFs from control subjects were from Salvioli's Lab in Bologna University, whereas those from AD patients were from the Abbiategrasso Bank at the Golgi Cenci Foundation. In these latter subjects, the biopsy was performed at an average time of approximately 8 h post-mortem. Cells were cultured in DMEM-high glucose supplemented with 10% heat-inactivated fetal calf serum (FCS), penicillin (100 units/ml), streptomycin (100 mg/ml), and 2 mM L-glutamine (all from Sigma), in an incubator at 5% CO<sub>2</sub>, with a humidified atmosphere of 37°C. All the DFs used for the experiments were between the 5th and 12th passages.

K562 cells (an immortalized myelogenous leukemia cell line) were available at the Salvioli's lab, OV90 cells (a cell line derived from the ovary of a patient with malignant papillary serous adenocarcinoma) were kindly provided by Prof. Iommarini and Porcelli (University of Bologna).

These cells were cultured in DMEM supplemented as previously described for DFs and maintained in an incubator at 5% CO<sub>2</sub>, with a humidified atmosphere of 37°C.

GDF15 KD was obtained through an RNA interference (RNAi) strategy. siRNA targeting human GDF15 and scramble negative control siRNA were provided by Cohesion Biosciences. A specific combination of GDF15 siRNA was selected after testing the silencing efficacy of different combinations of three different siRNA targeting GDF15, for each different cell line (fibroblasts, K562 and OV90). Only for DFs, Perilipin 2 (PLIN2) KD was also performed, with the same technique used for GDF15 KD. Transfection was performed with ScreenFect siRNA reagent (ScreenFect GmbH), following the manufacturer's instructions. For DFs, 125000 cells were seeded in a 6-well plate and scramble negative control siRNA, GDF15 or PLIN2 siRNA was added to the cells with the transfection reagent. The medium with the siRNA was replaced after 24 h with a fresh complete medium. Cells were then harvested after a further 72 h for RNA extraction. The KD in K562 and OV90 cells was performed in 24-well plates, by reseeding 40000 cells/well. Medium with the siRNA was replaced after 24h and cells were harvested for further analyses after a further 48h.

Doxorubicin treatment was performed in 12-well plates. Cells were reseeded (62500 cells/well for DFs; 80000 cells/well for K562 and OV90) and treated for 24h with different doses of doxorubicin. After this time, cells were harvested for RNA extraction.

### **3** Measurements on plasma, CSF and cell supernatant

Plasma IGF-1, Insulin, Adiponectin, Leptin, Resistin, IL6 and GDF15 concentrations were obtained using commercial ELISA kits (Quantikine R&D Systems), according to manufacturer's instructions. Circulating Perilipin 2 (c-PLIN2) was measured using the ELISA commercial kit Human ADRP ELISA (E-EL-H0278, Elabscience), according to the manufacturer's instructions. Each analyte was measured in duplicate for each sample. Plasma IL15 was analyzed using the Simple Plex Human IL-15 Cartridge (ProteinSimple/Bio-Techne) run on an Ella Automated Immunoassay System (ProteinSimple/Bio-Techne), according to manufacturer's instructions.

Quantikine ELISA Human GDF15 kit was also used to quantify GDF15 in CSF and in cell supernatant.

Synergy<sup>™</sup> fluorometer (Bio-Tek Instruments, Winooski, VT, United States) was used to read the absorbance of the plates.

### **4 RNA extraction and gene expression analysis**

As regard brain samples, RNA was available for frontal cortex samples only. Total RNA was isolated from about 50mg of tissue using the RNeasy Lipid Tissue Mini kit (Qiagen). The tissue was

homogenized with the OMNI TH Tissue Homogenizer (OMNI international) in the lysis buffer supplied by the kit. RNA isolation was then performed following the manufacturer's instructions. RNA concentration and purity were checked on a NanoDrop2000 spectrophotometer (Thermo Scientific), whereas RNA integrity was analyzed using a 2100 Bioanalyzer (Agilent Technologies). Samples with an RNA integrity number (RIN)  $\geq$  4 were included in the gene expression analysis.

Total RNA from DFs, K562 and OV90 was isolated from cell pellets using the EasyPure RNA kit (TransGen Biotech Co., Ltd) according to the manufacturer's instructions.

cDNA was synthetized using iScript<sup>TM</sup> cDNA Synthesis Kit (Bio-Rad) following the manufacturer's protocol. Gene expression was analyzed by real-time RT-PCR, performed with iTaq<sup>TM</sup> Universal Sybr Green Supermix (Bio-Rad) and a Rotor gene Q 6000 system (Qiagen). Different housekeeping genes were tested for their stability as reference genes (*RNA18S1*, *ACTB*, ribosomal protein large P0, phospho-glycerate kinase 1 [*PGK1*], and glyceraldehyde-3-phosphate dehydrogenase [*GAPDH*]). *PGK1* (brain samples) and *GAPDH* (cell culture samples) were chosen as reference genes due to their more stable results and all data were normalized with respect to these genes. The relative expression ratio was then calculated using the  $2^{-\Delta\Delta CT}$  method. All the primers used in this study were predesigned and pre-validated and purchased from Bio-Rad. More information about primers is available at www.bio-rad.com/PrimePCR.

### **5** Protein extraction and Western Blotting analysis

As regard brain autopsies, protein lysates were obtained from about 50mg of frozen samples of different brain areas, with the exception of centenarians from which only frontal cortex samples were available. A lysis buffer with the following composition was used: CHAPS 4%, Urea 8 M, DTT 65 mM, Tris 40 mM, phosphatase, and protease inhibitors (Sigma).

As regard skeletal muscle biopsies, proteins were obtained from about 40mg of frozen tissue, using the TEAD buffer (Tris-HCl 20 mM pH= 7.5, EDTA 1mM, NaN3 1mM, DTT 1mM) with protease and phosphatase inhibitors (Sigma).

For both tissues, lysis was performed with the OMNI TH Tissue Homogenizer (OMNI international). The lysates were then centrifuged at 25000 rpm for 1 h at 4°C and the supernatant was collected.

All protein extracts were quantified by Bradford's method and stored at  $-80^{\circ}$ C until the analysis.

50µg (brain samples) or 10µg (muscle samples) of total protein extract were separated on 12%, 16% or 4-15% Mini-PROTEAN® TGX<sup>™</sup> Precast Protein Gels (Bio-Rad) polyacrylamide gel. Proteins were then transferred to a Polyvinylidene Difluoride (PVDF) or nitrocellulose membrane (Trans-Blot Transfer Medium, Bio-Rad) and immunoblotted with the adequate primary antibodies (Table 1).

Primary antibody	Supplier	Dilution used
Gapdh	Novus Biological	1:20000
Gdf15/Mic-1	Cell Signaling	1:500
VDAC1	Abcam	1:2000
Cox IV	Proteintech	1:1000
NDUFA9	Abcam	1:1000
SDHA	Abcam	1:2500
UQCRC2	Abcam	1:1000
ATP5H	Abcam	1:1000

Table 1. List of primary antibodies used for western blotting experiments.

GAPDH was used as housekeeping for normalization. Images acquisition was performed with ChemiDoc Imaging System (Bio-Rad). Band densitometry analysis was performed with Fiji software.

### 6 Immunofluorescence

The co-localization of different antigens such as Neuronal Nuclei (NeuN) and GDF15, TMEM119 and GDF15, as well as GDF15 and Glial Fibrillary Acidic Protein (GFAP), was investigated in control and AD brain tissue sections, using a double sequential immunofluorescence procedure. Formalinfixed paraffin-embedded sections were deparaffinized in xylene, rehydrated in ethanol at decreasing concentrations, and washed in distilled water. Then, tissue sections were pre-treated using microwave (4 cycles for 5 min each) and citrate buffer pH 6.0 for antigens retrieval, cooled to room temperature (RT) for 15 min, and rinsed in PBS for 10 min. Afterward, slides were incubated with 1% bovine serum albumin (BSA) in PBS at RT for 30 min to block unspecific binding sites, probed with monoclonal NeuN (1:1,000; Chemicon, Millipore) or TMEM119 (1:500; Novus Biologicals) and polyclonal GDF15 (1:100; Cohesion Biosciences) primary antibodies and incubated at 4°C overnight; polyclonal GFAP (1:500; Dako), was incubated at RT for 30 min. Nuclei were counterstained with ProLong<sup>TM</sup> Gold antifade reagent with DAPI (Invitrogen by Thermo Fisher Scientific) and slides were stored at 4°C. Negative controls were obtained by processing sections without primary antibodies. Digital images were acquired using a Leica DMI6000 B inverted fluorescence microscope (Leica Microsystems, Wetzlar, Germany).

### 7 Transmission electron microscopy (TEM)

For ultrastructural analysis of DFs, cells were seeded in a 6-well plate (125000 cells/well) and scramble siRNA or GDF15 siRNA were added to the culture medium. After 96h, DFs were washed

in PBS before being fixed in 2.5% buffered glutaraldehyde at RT for 20 min. From each well, cells were recovered by scraping and then transferred into microtubes before proceeding with centrifugation. The obtained cellular pellets were stored in the same fixative at 4°C overnight. Then, samples were rinsed, post-fixed in 1% buffered osmium tetroxide for 1 h at RT, gradually dehydrated with ethanol through increasing concentrations, and embedded in Araldite resin. After sectioning samples with ultramicrotome, the ultrathin sections were counterstained with uranyl acetate and lead citrate and observed in a Philips CM100 (FEI Company, ThermoFisher, Waltham, MA, United States) Transmission Electron Microscope, and digital images were acquired with an Olympus camera.

### 8 Muscle strength and body composition measurements

For HS, isometric quadriceps strength (IQS) was measured with a quadriceps chair. The subjects were positioned in an upright position, with straps to fix the hips to the chair and the ankle to the force transducer, at the knee angle of 90 degrees. Three trials were conducted to measure maximal voluntary contraction of the quadriceps. Each trial was separated by one minute of rest. The trial with the highest force output was taken for analyses.

For LLMI, the IQS was measured in seated position using a Handifor dynamometer. After a warming up period, patients were asked to perform three series of 10 contractions, progressively increasing the strength developed. The highest peak torque was withheld for analyses.

Only for LLMI, ultrasound imaging of the VL was performed using a portable ultrasound (Mylab25, Esaote) with a 7–10 MHz linear probe. Acquisition was performed by a trained examiner. Muscle thickness was calculated as the vertical distance between muscle superficial and deep aponeuroses, at an equidistant point from right and left borders of the sagittal image

Only for HS, a whole-body scan to detect total fat and lean mass was performed. The scan was performed using Dual-energy X-ray absorptiometry (DXA) (Hologic QDR 4500, version 12.4, Hologic Inc., Bedford), by a trained technician.

### 9 Analysis of cell senescence

Cell senescence was evaluated histochemically in DFs with the Cell Senescence Detection Kit (Abcam) according to manufacturer's instructions. Briefly, DFs cultured in 6-well plates were fixed with the fixative solution provided by the kit and then stained with the staining solution mix that allowed to detect the  $\beta$ -galactosidase activity. After an overnight incubation at 37°C, cells were observed using an inverted microscope. Semiquantitative analysis of cell senescence was performed using Fiji software. At least five images were analyzed per each sample and the experiment was

performed on three biological replicates for each age group. The percentage of  $\beta$ -galactosidasepositive cells out of the total number of cells was considered.

### **10 Mitochondrial oxygen consumption rate measurement**

Mitochondrial oxygen consumption rate (OCR) was measured in DFs using the protocol described for Sea Horse XFe Mito Stress Test Kit (Agilent). 2750 cells/well were seeded in 100 µL of DMEM medium into XFe 96-cell culture plates and incubated at 37°C and 5% CO2. Upon KD of PLIN2, GDF15 or GDF15+PLIN2, complete growth medium was replaced with 180 µL of unbuffered XF medium (Agilent) supplemented with 10 mM glucose, 1 mM sodium pyruvate, 2 mM L-glutamine, at pH 7.4. After three OCR baseline measurements, 1 µM oligomycin (O), 1.5 µM carbonyl cyanidep-trifluoromethoxyphenylhydrazone (FCCP), 1 µM rotenone (R), and 1 µM antimycin A (A) were sequentially added to each well. FCCP concentration was optimized on DFs by titration before the experiments. After each injection three measurements over time were performed, indicated as timepoints. Following the manufacturer's protocol, basal OCR was calculated using the values at Timepoint 3 subtracted from the non-mitochondrial OCR, namely values obtained at Timepoint 15, after antimycin A injection for which a complete block of the mitochondrial respiratory chain is achieved by Complex III inhibition. ATP-linked OCR was calculated subtracting OCR values at Timepoint 3 from OCR values at Timepoint 4 after injection of the specific F1Fo ATP synthase inhibitor oligomycin. Respiration associated with proton leak was determined as OCR values after oligomycin injection (Timepoint 4) subtracted for the non-mitochondrial OCR (Timepoint 15). Maximal OCR corresponded to the maximal value of respiration after FCCP injection subtracted for non-mitochondrial OCR. At the end of the assay, medium was removed and sulforhodamine B (SRB) assay was performed to determine protein content. Briefly, plates were incubated with 10% trichloroacetic acid (TCA) for 1 h at 4° C to fix the cells. Then, cells were washed five times with water. Completely dried plates were incubated with 0.4% SRB for 30 min at room temperature. Then, SRB was solubilized with 10 mM Tris and absorbance at 560 nm was determined using a Victor2 plate reader (Perkin-Elmer). Each biological replicate experiment ( $n \ge 4$ ) included measurements from at least six wells. Data (pmol/min) were normalized to blank corrected SRB absorbance.

### **11 RNA sequencing analysis**

Genome-wide transcriptome libraries were constructed on RNA extracted from DFs from young and old subjects transfected with GDF15 or scramble siRNA. The libraries were prepared with 150 ng-1

μg of total RNA using Illumina stranded mRNA prep ligation kit (Illumina) and dual indexes. Briefly, the purified and fragmented mRNA was converted to cDNA and amplified using Illumina primers containing dual indexes for each sample. Each library was subjected to quality control and quantification on Agilent Bioanalyzer using Agilent High Sensitivity DNA kit. An equal amount of libraries was pooled together and the library pool was re-quantified with Agilent High Sensitivity DNA kit and sequenced on Illumina NextSeq500 platform, using NextSeq 500/550 High Output Kit v2.5 (Illumina).

Raw base-call data generated from the Illumina NextSeq500 system were demultiplexed by Illumina BaseSpace Sequence Hub (https://basespace.illumina.com/home/index) and converted to FASTQ format. Then, the adapter sequences were trimmed using Cutadapt and reads were aligned to human reference genome hg38 using STAR tool. To reconstruct the RNA-Seq transcripts and quantify the expression, StringTie (v.2.1.7) was used. Differential expression analysis was performed in R environment (v.4.1.2) using Bioconductor's DESeq2 package. In order to identify differential expression, linear model testing that logFC differed from 0 was generated and obtained *p* values were adjusted for multiple testing with Benjamini-Hochberg (BH) algorithm. Genes with nominal *p* value <0.05 and absolute value or fold change after binary logarithm transformation (|logFC|) >1 were considered as significant.

### **12 Statistical analysis**

Results are shown as mean  $\pm$  SD or SE. All tests used are reported in each figure legend. After a Shapiro-Wilk normality test, Student's t test, ANOVA and Pearson correlation were used for normally distributed data whereas Mann-Whitney or Kruskal–Wallis tests and Spearman's correlation were used for data that did not follow a normal distribution. Bonferroni correction was applied to correct multiple comparisons. SPSS 17.0 for Windows was used for analyses. P values <0.05 were considered statistically significant.

To understand the role of circulating GDF15 (c-GDF15) and intramuscular GDF15 (SM-GDF15) in relation to other parameters (Insulin, Leptin, c-PLIN2, IL6, IL15, Resistin, Adiponectin and BMI) involved in muscle strength and mass loss, a principal component analysis (PCA) was used. Subsequently, a Canonical Discriminant Analysis (CDA) was used to evaluate which of the variables involved in the PCA were able to best discriminate the 4 groups of subjects involved in the test (healthy young subjects, young patients, healthy old subjects and old patients). The CDA is a dimension-reduction technique, related to principal component analysis and canonical correlation, able to perform both univariate and multivariate 1-way analyses. Given a classification character and
several interval variables, CDA derives a set of new variables, called canonical functions (CAN), which are linear combinations of the original interval variables.

Moreover, receiver-operating characteristics (ROC) curves were constructed to assess the discriminatory ability of the above-mentioned parameters in HS and LLMI.

### Results

### 1 Characterization of GDF15 expression in brain from non-demented controls and patients with Alzheimer's disease (AD)

#### 1.1 The CSF level of GDF15 is similar in AD patients and non-AD subjects

As mentioned before, in a previous work we found that GDF15 plasma levels were similar in AD patients and age-matched healthy controls (Conte et al, 2021). We then wondered if differences in GDF15 level were present in the CSF of AD patients, with either high or low levels of total Tau (T-Tau), considered a marker of the degree of neuronal damage, compared to age-matched non-AD subjects. We performed an ELISA test on the CSF of 40 AD patients and 8 non-AD subjects with mild cognitive impairment (MCI) stable over at least 3 years. No significant differences were found between the three groups of subjects (Fig. 8A).

We also performed a Spearman's correlation and regression analysis on GDF15 CSF level and GDF15 plasma level of the same subjects (as measured in Conte et al, 2021), that showed a positive correlation ( $\rho$ =0.378; p=0.02) (Fig 8B), suggesting a close relationship between the levels of GDF15 in the two biological fluids.

Figure 8. ELISA analysis of GDF15 level in CSF and plasma. (A) CSF level of GDF15 in 8 non-AD subjects, 20 AD patients with low T-Tau CSF level and 20 AD patients with high T-Tau level. (B) Regression analysis of GDF15 levels in the CSF and plasma of the same subjects.



### 1.2 *Gdf15* is expressed in human brain and its expression positively correlates with *Tp53*, *Atf3* and *Il6*.

Even if we did not find differences between the level of GDF15 in the CSF of AD and non-AD subjects, we wanted to check if GDF15 could be expressed in brain tissue. Therefore, we performed a real time RT-PCR analysis in frontal cortex samples from 10 AD and 5 non-demented old subjects

(NDO). The transcript of *Gdf15* was detectable in both groups and the expression appeared to be higher in AD compared to NDO (Fig. 9A).

In order to obtain a more detailed characterization of the samples, we then analyzed the transcript level of some of the main transcription factors of GDF15: *Tp53*, *Atf3*, *DDIT3* (*Chop*) and *Atf4*. The expression of all these transcription factors followed the same trend of *Gdf15*, with a higher expression in AD samples. However, only *Tp53* reached statistical significance (Fig. 9B-E).

We also analyzed the level of *ll6*, a pro-inflammatory cytokine strongly involved in AD and related to neuroinflammation. The level of *ll6* was higher in the frontal cortex of AD patients compared to NDO (Fig. 9F).





We also checked for possible associations between the transcript levels of the analyzed genes, by performing a Pearson correlation analysis. A positive correlation of *Gdf15* with *Tp53*, *Atf3*, and *Il6* expression was found, as well as among *Il6*, *Tp53*, and *Atf3* transcripts (Table 2). Moreover, *p53* transcript levels positively correlated with *Atf3* and *DDIT3* (*Chop*) (Table 2).

 Table 2. Pearson correlation analysis of the transcript levels of the analyzed genes in frontal cortex samples from 5 NDO and 10 AD. (r: Pearson correlation coefficient; p: statistical significance).

		GDF15	IL-6	p53	ATF3	ATF4	СНОР
GDF15	r	1					
	р						
IL-6	r	0.680**	1				
	р	0.005					
p53	r	0.728**	0.645*	1			
	р	0.003	0.013				
ATF3	r	0.614*	0.605*	0.542*	1		
	р	0.015	0.017	0.045			
ATF4	r	0.061	0.096	0.359	0.229	1	
	р	0.830	0.734	0.208	0.412		
СНОР	r	0.389	0.076	0.698**	0.387	0.477	1
	р	0.152	0.788	0.006	0.154	0.072	

\*p<0.05; \*\*p<0.01

# 1.3 GDF15 protein is processed more in AD and centenarians' brain and appears to be predominantly expressed in neuronal cells

We then extended our analysis by evaluating the protein expression of the precursor (pro-GDF15) and the cleaved mature form (m-GDF15) of GDF15 in frontal cortex samples, not only from NDO and AD, but also from non-demented adults (age range 33-55 years) (NDA) and centenarians (100+). Pro-GDF15 expression was significantly higher in NDO and AD compared to 100+ (Fig. 10A, B). The expression of m-GDF15 was significantly higher in AD and 100+ as compared to NDA (Fig. 10 A, C). We then calculated the ratio between m-GDF15 and pro-GDF15, in order to have an indication of the rate of GDF15 processing. M-GDF15/pro-GDF15 ratio was significantly higher in AD and 100+ compared to NDA and NDO and also in 100+ compared to AD (Fig. 10D).

To have a further characterization of GDF15 expression in the brain, we took advantage of gray and white matter frontal cortex samples, from the same NDO and AD subjects. Both pro-GDF15 and m-GDF15 were expressed at higher levels in gray matter with respect to white matter (Fig. 10E-H).

In order to assess whether GDF15 was expressed by all or only by specific brain cell types, we performed immunofluorescence analyses, in frontal cortex samples. In particular, we performed double labeling with specific antibodies for neurons (NeuN), astrocytes (GFAP), microglia (TMEM119) markers, and GDF15. The immunofluorescence analysis showed that GDF15 seems to be predominantly expressed by neuronal (NeuN+) cells, but not GFAP- nor TMEM119-positive ones (Fig. 10 I-Q).

Figure 10. Western blotting and immunofluorescence analyses of GDF15 in frontal cortex. (A) Representative immunoblotting image of pro-GDF15, m-GDF15 and GAPDH. Relative protein expression of (B) pro-GDF15, (C) m-GDF15 and (D) m-GDF15/pro-GDF15 ratio in 3 non-demented adults (NDA), 11 non-demented olds (NDO), 11 AD patients (AD) and 3 centenarians (100+). (E) Immunoblotting image of pro-GDF15, m-GDF15 and GAPDH in gray (GM) and white (WM) matter of frontal cortex. Relative protein expression of (F) pro-GDF15, (G) m-GDF15 and (H) m-GDF15/pro-GDF15 ratio in GM and WM from 3 NDO and 4 AD. (I-Q) Fluorescence microscopy analysis in frontal cortex. (I) NeuN (green), (J) GDF15 (red), and (K) merge; nuclei (DAPI). Arrows indicate colocalization of GDF15 and NeuN signals. (L) GFAP (green), (M) GDF15 (red), and (N) merge; nuclei (DAPI). (O) TMEM119 (green), (P) GDF15 (red), and (Q) merge; nuclei (DAPI). The bars represent mean  $\pm$  SE. Student's t and one-way ANOVA tests with Bonferroni correction were applied. Western blotting quantification was performed using ImageJ software and normalized to GAPDH expression. \*p < 0.05. \*\*p < 0.01.



Since samples from other brain areas were available, we extended our analysis to check for possible differences in pro-GDF15 and m-GDF15 expression in different brain areas from NDO and AD. First, we compared pro- and m-GDF15 expression levels in frontal cortex, hippocampus, temporal cortex, parietal cortex and cerebellum. The levels of the two forms of GDF15 appeared largely similar in all brain areas analyzed, in both NDO and AD (Fig. 11A-G).

Figure 11. Western blotting analysis of GDF15 in different brain areas. (A) Representative immunoblotting image of pro-GDF15, m-GDF15, and GAPDH in the frontal cortex (Fr), hippocampus (Hi), temporal cortex (Te), parietal cortex (Pa) and cerebellum (Ce). (B–G) Relative protein expression levels of pro-GDF15, m-GDF15, and m-GDF15/pro-GDF15 ratio from (B–D) 2 non-demented old subjects (NDO) and (E–G) 4 AD patients (AD). The bars represent mean  $\pm$  SE. Student's *t* and one-way ANOVA tests with Bonferroni correction were applied. Western blotting quantification was performed using ImageJ software and normalized to GAPDH expression. \**p* < 0.05.



We then sought for differences in the levels of pro-GDF15 and m-GDF15 between the different groups of subjects (NDA, NDO and AD) within the same brain areas. In the hippocampus, pro-GDF15 was expressed at a similar level in all groups, while m-GDF15 tended to be expressed more in NDO and AD compared to NDA. M-GDF15/pro-GDF15 ratio was significantly higher in AD compared to NDA, similarly to what observed in the frontal cortex (Fig. 12A-D). A similar pattern was observed in the temporal cortex, where m-GDF15 and m-GDF15/pro-GDF15 ratio tended to be higher in NDO and AD compared to NDA (Fig. 12E-H). In the cerebellum, pro-GDF15 expression was significantly higher in NDO and AD compared to NDA (Fig. 12E-H). As regard parietal cortex, only

samples from NDO and AD were available and no significant differences in the expression levels of

pro-GDF15 and m-GDF15 were found (data not show).

Figure 12. Western blotting analysis of GDF15 in different brain areas from 3 non-demented adults (NDA), 5 non-demented olds (NDO), and 4 AD patients (AD). Representative immunoblotting image of pro-GDF15, m-GDF15, and m-GDF15/pro-GDF15 ratio and relative protein expression in (A-D) hippocampus, (E–H) temporal cortex, and (I–L) cerebellum. The bars represent mean  $\pm$  SE. Student's t and one-way ANOVA tests with Bonferroni correction were applied for hippocampus and temporal cortex analyses. Kruskal–Wallis test and Bonferroni correction were applied for cerebellum analysis. Western blotting quantification was performed using ImageJ software and normalized to GAPDH expression. \*p < 0.05. \*\*p < 0.01.



Overall, these results indicate that GDF15 is predominantly expressed by neurons and that this expression is modulated by the presence of AD and, possibly, by extreme aging. Moreover, it appears that this modulation occurs especially in the frontal cortex and hippocampus but not the parietal and temporal cortex, and cerebellum.

### 1.4 The expression of proteins of mitochondrial complexes I, III and V is lower in frontal cortex from AD compared to NDO

As AD samples were characterized by higher levels of m-GDF15 and higher Tp53 expression compared to NDO, we wondered if these samples were also characterized by higher levels of oxidative stress. To check this, we evaluated the level of thiobarbituric acid reactive substances (TBARS), which can be used to assess the level of oxidative stress in biological samples (Aguilar Diaz De Leon and Borges, 2020), in frontal cortex samples from 4 NDO and 5 AD. No significant differences were found between NDO and AD (NDO:  $1.214 \pm 0.418 \mu$ M/mg of tissue; AD:  $1.513 \pm 0.506 \mu$ M/mg of tissue).

However, as mentioned before, GDF15 is tightly associated to mitochondrial dysfunction, thus we sought to characterize the protein expression of representative subunits of the complexes of the mitochondrial electron transport chain in frontal cortex samples of 11 NDO and 6 AD. First, in order to normalize the expression of the complexes' subunits to the mitochondrial content of the samples, we analyzed the protein level of VDAC1, which can be used as a marker of mitochondrial mass. The level of VDAC1 was similar in NDO and AD samples, suggesting a similar mitochondrial mass in both groups of subjects (Fig 13A, B). NDUFA9 (Complex I; Fig. 13 C), UQCRC2 (Complex III; Fig. 13E) and ATP5H (Complex V; Fig. 13G) expression was reduced in AD compared to NDO. Additionally, SDHA (Complex II; Fig. 13D) and COXIV (Complex IV; Fig. 13F) expression was similar in both groups.

Figure 13. Western blotting analysis of mitochondrial complex subunits in frontal cortex from 11 NDO and 6 AD. (A) Representative immunoblotting image, (B–G) relative protein expression of VDAC1, NDUFA9, SDHA, UQCRC2, COXIV and ATP5H. The bars represent mean ± SE. Student's *t* and one-way ANOVA tests with Bonferroni correction were applied. Western blotting quantification was performed using ImageJ software and normalized to GAPDH expression. Relative expression of OXPHOS proteins was normalized to VDAC1 expression. \*p < 0.05. \*\*\*p < 0.001.



As a whole, these data suggest that higher levels of GDF15 are associated to an alteration of the abundance of OXPHOS complexes.

# 1.5 GDF15 expression is higher in dermal fibroblasts (DFs) obtained from AD compared to DFs obtained from non-demented controls

To further characterize the role and the expression of GDF15 in aging and AD, we took advantage of dermal fibroblasts (DFs) obtained from 11 non-demented (ND) subjects (3 from young adults in the age range 25-34 years and 8 from old subjects in the age range 73-78 years) and from 3 AD patients (age range 75-79 years). In fact, according to different studies that proposed that AD could be considered as a systemic disease, DFs recapitulate different typical alterations seen in the brain of AD patients. Specifically, DFs are considered a reliable model to study metabolic and mitochondrial alterations that are typical of AD (Uberti et al., 2002; Pérez et al., 2017).

We analyzed the transcript level of GDF15 by real time RT-PCR. *Gdf15* expression resulted significantly higher in DFs from AD patients compared to DFs from both young and old ND subjects (Fig. 14A). To confirm this result, we also evaluated by ELISA the level of GDF15 protein secreted in the culture medium. GDF15 level in the culture medium was extremely higher in AD DFs compared to ND cells. In particular, the level was significantly higher in AD cells compared to ND (73-78) DFs, whereas, due to a higher experimental variability, the statistical significance was borderline when comparing DFs from AD and ND (25-34) (Kruskal-Wallis test p: 0.067) (Fig. 14B). We then tested the gene expression of representative subunits of the mitochondrial complexes, in order to evaluate if the reduced abundance of mitochondrial complexes' subunits observed in AD brain was also present in DFs. A trend of reduced expression for all subunits was observed in DFs from AD compared to DF from ND (73-78), even if only *ATP5PD* reached the statistical significance (Fig. 14 C). Furthermore, considering that *ll6* level was higher in the brain of AD patients compared to NDO, we also evaluated the level of this cytokine in DFs. As for the brain, *ll6* level in DFs tended to be higher in AD compared to ND (73-78) (Fig. 14D).

Taken together, these data indicate that DFs from AD show an expression pattern similar to that observed in the brain.

Figure 14. Real-time RT-PCR analyses and ELISA in dermal fibroblasts (DFs) from 3 non-demented young subjects (ND, age range 25–34 years), 8 non-demented old subjects (ND, age range 73–78 years), and 3 AD patients (AD). (A) Relative *GDF15* transcript level and (B) quantification by ELISA of GDF15 protein secreted in the culture medium. (C) Mitochondrial complex subunits (*NDUFA9, SDHA, UQCRC2, COX411, ATP5PD*) and (D) *IL-6* relative transcript levels. The bars represent mean  $\pm$  SE. Student's *t* and one-way ANOVA tests with Bonferroni correction were applied for transcript-level analyses. Kruskal–Wallis test was applied for ELISA analysis [AD vs. ND (25–34 years) p = 0.067]. \*p < 0.05. \*\*p < 0.01.



### 2 Characterization of GDF15 expression in the skeletal muscle of patients with lower limb mobility impairment (LLMI) and healthy subjects (HS)

The second part of the study was focused on analyzing the expression and the role of GDF15 in another typical age-related condition: skeletal muscle atrophy. To do that, we used plasma and skeletal muscle samples from healthy subjects and patients with lower limb mobility impairment, that for their characteristics were comparable to patients with actual sarcopenia.

## 2.1 Circulating (c-GDF15) and skeletal muscle (SM-GDF15) GDF15 protein levels follow different trends in patients with LLMI (LLMI) and healthy subjects (HS)

In a previous work, we showed that the level of c-GDF15 was elevated in patients with lower limb mobility impairment (LLMI), with respect to healthy subjects (HS) (Conte et al, 2020). In the present study we confirmed these data, *i.e.* LLMI show higher c-GDF15 level compared to HS and, in both groups, >70 years subjects show higher c-GDF15 level compared to <40yrs subjects (Fig. 15A-C).

Figure 15. ELISA analysis of c-GDF15 levels in healthy subjects (HS) and patients with lower limb mobility impairment (LLMI). (A) c-GDF15 level in LLMI compared to HS. (B) c-GDF15 level in HS of <40 years of age (<40) compared to HS of >70 years of age (>70). (C) c-GDF15 level in LLMI <40 compared to LLMI >70. Data are expressed as mean ± SD. Mann-Whitney test was applied. Each sample was analyzed in duplicate.



We then wondered if the GDF15 expression trend was the same also in the skeletal muscle. To answer this question, we performed a western blotting analysis to evaluate the protein expression of GDF15 in muscle biopsies of *Vastus lateralis*. The analysis showed that only the precursor, uncleaved form of GDF15 (pro-GDF15) was detectable in the skeletal muscle samples. Quite surprisingly, the level of intramuscular GDF15 (SM-GDF15) was lower in LLMI compared to HS (Fig. 16A, B), following

a different, opposite, trend compared to what was observed for c-GDF15. Moreover, no significant differences were found between <40 and >70 subjects in both HS and LLMI groups (Fig. 16C, D). These results show that GDF15 protein level has different behavior in the plasma and within the skeletal muscle.

Figure 16. Western blotting analysis of GDF15 in skeletal muscle (SM-GDF15). (A) Representative immunoblotting analysis of SM-GDF15 in skeletal muscle biopsies. (B) Relative protein expression of SM-GDF15 in 23 HS and 16 LLMI. (C) Relative protein expression of SM-GSF15 in 10 <40 and 13 >70 HS and (D) in 7 <40 and 9 >70 LLMI. The bars represent mean  $\pm$  SD. The quantification was performed using Fiji software and normalized to GAPDH expression. Student's t test was applied.



# 2.2 c-GDF15 correlates positively with markers of inflammation and inversely with markers of muscle atrophy

In our cohort of subjects, we also evaluated multiple biochemical, functional and anthropometric parameters related to inflammation, metabolism and muscle functionality. Thus, we sought for correlations between c-GDF15 and SM-GDF15 and these parameters. In particular the analyzed parameters were: age, BMI, Isometric Quadriceps Strength (IQS), Adiponectin, Leptin, Resistin, Insulin, IL6, IL15, c-PLIN2, IGF-1. The mean values of these parameters are shown in Table 3.

<b>Fable 3. Mean values of the</b>	parameters measured in	HS and LLMI. Data a	are expressed ad mean ± SE.
------------------------------------	------------------------	---------------------	-----------------------------

	HS (47 subjects)	LLMI (46 subjects)
Age (years)	$57.1 \pm 3.6$	$61.3 \pm 3.6$
BMI (kg/m <sup>2</sup> )	$24.9\pm0.6$	$26.0 \pm 0.6$
c-GDF15 (pg/ml)	$1168.1 \pm 87.6$	$2021.6 \pm 249.1$
IQS (kg)	$146.5\pm10.4$	$26.3 \pm 1.7$
Adiponectin (µg/ml)	$13.7 \pm 1.2$	$10.7 \pm 1$
Leptin (pg/ml)	$11.7 \pm 1.9$	$12.2 \pm 1.4$
Resistin (ng/ml)	$7.1 \pm 0.4$	$9.3 \pm 1.1$

IGF-1 (ng/ml)	$122.5 \pm 9.7$	$117.5\pm8.4$
Insulin (µU/ml)	$2.1\pm0.03$	$12.6 \pm 2.1$
IL6 (pg/ml)	$3.2 \pm 0.2$	$16.7 \pm 3.7$
IL15 (pg/ml)	$2.0 \pm 0.1$	$4.0 \pm 1.8$
c-PLIN2 (ng/ml)	$32.2 \pm 4.9$	$44.7 \pm 5.3$

When considering all the subjects together (HS+LLMI), we found a positive correlation of c-GDF15 with age, IL6 and Resistin and an inverse correlation with IGF-1. As regard SM-GDF15, we observed an inverse correlation with Insulin and a positive correlation with Adiponectin (Fig. 17A-F).

Figure 17. Linear regression analysis of c-GDF15 with (A) age, (B) IL6, (C) Resistin, (D) IGF-1, and of SM-GDF15 with (E) Insulin, (F) Adiponectin. Pearson correlation coefficient (r) and p-value are shown.



We then considered the two groups of subjects separately. When considering HS group only, a positive correlation of c-GDF15 with age, BMI and IL6 and a negative correlation with IQS, IQS/BMI and IGF-1 were found. For this group, we also had data regarding the body mass composition, and we found a positive correlation of SM-GDF15 with fat percentage and a negative one with lean percentage ( $27.6\% \pm 1.3$  and  $70.4\% \pm 1.3$  of HS body composition on average, respectively) (Table 4).

	c-GDF15		SM-GDF15		
	r	р	r	р	
Age	0.756	< 0.0001	-0.083	0.744	
BMI	0.300	0.041	-0.196	0.436	
IQS (kg)	-0.325	0.026	-0.426	0.078	
IQS/BMI	-0.381	0.008	-0.342	0.165	
Fat %	0.165	0.272	0.517	0.028	
Lean %	-0.118	0.435	-0.527	0.025	
Adiponectin	0.122	0.413	0.322	0.192	
Leptin	0.154	0.301	0.389	0.110	
Resistin	0.131	0.379	-0.005	0.984	
IGF-1	-0.594	< 0.0001	0.059	0.818	
Insulin	-0.093	0.534	0.334	0.176	
c-PLIN2	0.152	0.330	0.299	0.243	
IL6	0.640	< 0.0001	0.123	0.639	
IL15	-0.055	0.104	0.104	0.896	
SM-GDF15	-0.199	0.444	-	-	

Table 4. Pearson correlation of c-GDF15 and SM-GDF15 with the biochemical, functional and anthropometric parameters measured in HS. (r: Pearson correlation coefficient; p: p-value).

When considering the LLMI group only, we found a positive correlation of c-GDF15 with age, Resistin and IL6 and a negative one with IQS, IQS/BMI, and IGF-1. Moreover, for this group the data about *V. lateralis* thickness were available ( $1.3mm \pm 0.1$  on average) and we also found a negative correlation of c-GDF15 with this parameter. As regard SM-GDF15, a positive correlation with IL6 was found (Table 5).

Table 5. Pearson correlation of c-GDF15 and SM-GDF15 with the biochemical, functional and anthropometric parameters measured in LLMI. (r: Pearson correlation coefficient; p: p-value).

	c-GDF15		SM-GDF15	
	r p		r	р
Age	0.714	< 0.0001	0.378	0.135
BMI	-0.263	0.081	0.106	0.685
IQS (kg)	-0.405	0.019	-0.188	0.628
IQS/BMI	-0.469	0.006	-0.164	0.673
Muscle thickness	-0.551	< 0.0001	-0.028	0.921
Adiponectin	0.192	0.213	0.284	0.308
Leptin	-0.076	0.623	0.263	0.308
Resistin	0.689	< 0.0001	0.086	0.743
IGF-1	-0.403	0.013	-0.205	0.482
Insulin	-0.144	0.350	-0.421	0.092
c-PLIN2	-0.019	0.908	0.291	0.292

IL6	0.687	< 0.0001	0.503	0.039
IL15	-0.105	0.493	-0.336	0.188
SM-GDF15	0.366	0.148	-	-

Interestingly, the plasma level of IL6 was significantly higher in LLMI compared to HS (Fig. 18).

Figure 18. Plasma level of IL6 measured by ELISA in HS and LLMI. Data are expressed as mean ± SD. Student's t test was applied. Each sample was analyzed in duplicate.



We also checked for correlations of c-GDF15 and SM-GDF15 with IL15 and c-PLIN2. IL15 is considered a marker of muscle growth (O' Leary et al, 2017) and c-PLIN2 is a marker of adiposity (Conte et al, 2021). No correlations were observed with these parameters. Interestingly, also no correlation was observed between c-GDF15 and SM-GDF15 in both HS and LLMI.

As a whole, these data indicate that c-GDF15 is associated to increased inflammation and decreased muscle strength and could thus represent a biomarker of poor muscle function.

## 2.3 Principal component analysis (PCA) and canonical discriminant analysis (CDA) well discriminate HS and LLMI

To further clarify the possible diagnostic role of c-GDF15 and SM-GDF15, we performed a principal component analysis (PCA) and a canonical discriminant analysis (CDA).

The PCA was used to explore the effect of the parameters analyzed in HS and LLMI. The first two principal components (PC1 and PC2) were able to describe 54% of the total variation (PC1 29.6%; PC2 24.8%). The loading plot of the PCA showed that all the parameters that we analyzed could be clustered into three main groups (Fig. 19A). The first group included c-GDF15, IL6, IL15 and Resistin, molecules associated to inflammatory responses (Welsh et al, 2003; Park et al, 2017; Perera et al, 2012; Tanaka et al, 2014). The second group included c-PLIN2, Leptin and BMI, all related to lipid metabolism and adiposity (Conte et al, 2021; Obradovic et al, 2021). The third group included Adiponectin, a protein secreted by adipose tissue with anti-inflammatory effects, and SM-GDF15. Interestingly, the score plot of the PCA showed that the main parameters associated to HS were SM-GDF15 and Adiponectin, while LLMI were associated with all the other parameters (Fig. 19B).

Moreover, LLMI could be further divided by age, with LLMI >85 years being more associated with c-GDF15, Resistin, IL6 and IL15 (Fig. 19B).

Figure 19. Principal component analysis (PCA) in HS and LLMI. (A) Loading plot of the PCA showing the different parameters analyzed. (B) Score plot of the PCA showing the association of the four groups of subjects (<40 HS; >70 HS; <40 LLMI; >70 LLMI) with the different parameters. Empty red circles are HS <40 years; empty blue circles are HS >70 years; filled red circles are LLMI <40 years; filled blue circles are LLMI >70 years; filled triangles are LLMI >85 years.



The CDA showed that the parameters analyzed could well discriminate the subjects into four groups: <40 HS, >70HS, <40 LLMI and >70 LLMI. The canonical 1 was responsible of 67.93% of separation while canonical 2 accounted for 21.17%. In particular, >70 LLMI were separated from all other subjects mainly because of c-GDF15 and Leptin (Fig. 20).

Figure 20. Canonical discriminant analysis (CDA) in HS and LLMI. The groups of subjects are separated based on the parameters analyzed. Red circle: <40 HS; green circle: >70 HS; blue circle: <40 LLMI; yellow circle: >70 LLMI.



We then wanted to determine which of the parameters had the highest discriminatory ability in HS and LLMI. To do that, we performed a receiver operating characteristic (ROC) analysis, calculating the ROC curves. The areas under the curves (AUCs) are reported in table 6 and 7.

Test result variables	Area (AUCs)	Std. Error	р
Adiponectin	0.734	0.084	0.019
Leptin	0.507	0.103	0.947
Resistin	0.480	0.106	0.843
Insulin	0.023	0.024	0.000
c-GDF15	0.230	0.082	0.007
SM-GDF15	0.888	0.062	0.000
IL6	0.219	0.089	0.005
c-PLIN2	0.438	0.100	0.529

Table 6. ROC analysis of metabolic and inflammatory parameters in HS. Areas under the curves (AUCs) are shown. Null hypothesis: true area = 0.5.

Table 7. ROC analysis of metabolic and inflammatory parameters in LLMI. Areas under the curves (AUCs) are shown. Null hypothesis: true area = 0.5. The test result variable IL6 has at least one tie between the positive actual state group and the negative actual state group, statistic may be biased.

Test result variables	Area (AUCs)	Std. Error	р
Adiponectin	0.266	0.084	0.019
Leptin	0.493	0.103	0.947
Resistin	0.520	0.106	0.843
Insulin	0.977	0.024	0.000
c-GDF15	0.770	0.082	0.007
SM-GDF15	0.112	0.062	0.000
IL6	0.781	0.089	0.005
c-PLIN2	0.562	0.100	0.529

SM-GDF15 and Adiponectin were the most performative parameters in discriminating HS (Fig. 21A), while c-GDF15 and Insulin were those for LLMI (Fig. 21B).

Overall, these data indicate that the parameters analyzed were able to discriminate LLMI from HS. In particular, interestingly, c-GDF15 and SM-GDF15 were among the most discriminative parameters for LLMI and HS, respectively.

Figure 21. Receiver operating characteristic (ROC) analysis. (A) ROC curves of SM-GDF15 and Adiponectin in HS. (B) ROC curves of c-GDF15 and Insulin in LLMI.



#### 3 In vitro knock-down (KD) of GDF15 in human dermal fibroblasts

In order to better clarify the role of GDF15, we took advantage of an *in vitro* model. In particular, we used human dermal fibroblasts (DFs), on which we performed a GDF15 gene knock-down (KD), by using an RNA interference (RNAi) strategy.

#### 3.1 GDF15 KD affects mitochondrial gene expression and morphology, and Il6 expression

GDF15 gene KD was performed in DFs from both ND (73-78 years) and AD using a combination of siRNA. After GDF15 silencing, we analyzed the expression level of genes coding for subunits of the mitochondrial complexes and *Il6*. First, we checked the silencing efficacy, that resulted robust in both ND and AD DFs (Fig. 22).





Considering that DFs from ND and AD subjects KD for GDF15 showed similar results, we decided to pool the data together (Fig. 23A).

After GDF15 KD, we observed a significant decrease of the gene expression of mitochondrial complex II (*SdhA*), III (*Uqcrc2*) and complex V (*Atp5D*) subunits, compared to scramble siRNA (Fig. 23B). Moreover, an increase of *ll6* transcript level was also observed (Fig. 23C). Since we found an alteration of OXPHOS gene expression after GDF15 silencing, we performed a transmission electron microscopy (TEM) analysis to evaluate the mitochondrial ultrastructure after knocking-down GDF15. Interestingly, we observed that GDF15 KD determined the presence of a higher number of degenerated mitochondria. These mitochondria appeared as electron-dense round bodies, presented whorled cristae and were often associated to autophagosomes (Fig. 23D-F).

Taken together, these results support the hypothesis that GDF15 is important in mediating antiinflammatory responses and has mitochondria-protective effects.

Figure 23. *Gdf15* knock-down (KD) in human dermal fibroblasts (DFs). (A-C) Real time RT-PCR analysis of (A) *Gdf15*, (B) mitochondrial complex subunits (*NDUFA9*, *SDHA*, *UQCRC2*, *COX411*, *ATP5PD*), and (C) *Il6* in DFs from 5 ND old in the age range 73-78 years and 3 AD patients pooled together, after *Gdf15* KD obtained with the use of siRNA. The bars represent mean  $\pm$  SE. Student's *t* and one-way ANOVA tests with Bonferroni correction were applied for transcript-level analyses. \**p* <

0.05. \*\*p < 0.01. (D-F) Transmission electron microscopy (TEM) analysis. The ultrastructural morphology of DFs has been compared in scramble siRNA-treated DFs and GDF15 siRNA-treated DFs. (D) Scramble siRNA-treated DFs show a spindled morphology with long bidirectional projections. In the cytoplasm there are several mitochondria (\*) some of which are degenerated (white circle). Scale bar = 5  $\mu$ m. (E) After GDF15 KD (GDF15 siRNA), DFs accumulate degenerated mitochondria that appear as electron-dense round bodies associated with autophagosomes and altered cristae. Scale bar = 5  $\mu$ m. (F) Magnification of panel E showing degenerated dense mitochondria with whorled cristae (arrows) and autophagosomes. Scale bar = 2  $\mu$ m. Legend: M: normal mitochondrion; rER: rough endoplasmic reticulum; A: autophagosomes.



#### 3.2 RNA-Seq analysis shows a global reshape of gene expression after GDF15 KD in DFs

In order to evaluate how GDF15 KD affected global gene expression, and if there was a possible agedependent pattern, we performed a whole genome RNA Seq on DFs from 3 young subjects and 3 old subjects. The analysis performed showed that the expression of a total of 912 genes was modified upon GDF15 KD with a nominal p value <0.05. In particular, 452 genes were upregulated and 460 were downregulated. Only 84 genes were shared between DFs from young and old subjects, 80 of which changing concordantly (Fig. 24A). Thus, the large majority of genes expression changes is not shared between young and old DFs, showing an age-dependent behavior. Moreover, it is to note that only young DFs passed a more stringent statistical analysis BH-adjusted p value <0.05 and |logFC| >2), supporting the idea that in old age the adaptation to GDF15 depletion could be different from that observed in young cells. The same was true also for shared genes (Tables 8 and 9).

Table 8. RNA-Seq list of differentially expressed genes concordant upregulated in DFs from young (Y) and old (O) donors (HGNC: HUGO Gene Nomenclature Committee; logFC: Log2 fold change; Adj.P-Value: adjusted p-value).

HGNC_symbol	logFC_Y	P.Value_Y	Adj.P.Val_Y	logFC_O	P.Value_O	Adj.P.Val_O
P4HA3	-2.1923	0.0000	0.0017	-1.5491	0.0002	0.2655
EXTL3	-1.7178	0.0000	0.0024	-1.1480	0.0002	0.2964
PLOD2	-1.9941	0.0000	0.0029	-1.0766	0.0096	0.5603
PDE4D	-2.4090	0.0000	0.0030	-1.0674	0.0037	0.4773
TSPAN13	-2.1632	0.0000	0.0034	-1.3491	0.0009	0.3263
ADAMTS6	-1.3637	0.0000	0.0035	-1.2907	0.0000	0.1531
COL10A1	-2.8109	0.0000	0.0046	-1.8200	0.0158	0.6086
LCP1	-4.1753	0.0000	0.0050	-2.0088	0.0199	0.6171
SPP1	-2.3309	0.0001	0.0073	-2.5595	0.0020	0.4400
MYEF2	-1.1623	0.0001	0.0075	-1.1191	0.0042	0.4773
PTPN22	-2.4973	0.0001	0.0080	-1.8268	0.0356	0.7021
MPP4	-2.7286	0.0002	0.0099	-1.9284	0.0014	0.3834
MMP3	-3.2760	0.0003	0.0102	-2.1340	0.0305	0.6816
PDK3	-1.4987	0.0003	0.0102	-1.1475	0.0493	0.7718
GALNT6	-1.3523	0.0003	0.0107	-1.1686	0.0008	0.3101
P3H2	-1.5050	0.0004	0.0116	-1.0127	0.0399	0.7177
MMP1	-3.0466	0.0004	0.0126	-2.3632	0.0168	0.6110
SLC26A4	-3.3096	0.0007	0.0167	-3.2213	0.0431	0.7336
HS3ST3A1	-1.3413	0.0011	0.0201	-1.0392	0.0173	0.6110
STXBP5-AS1	-1.4962	0.0012	0.0216	-1.0677	0.0156	0.6086
ARG2	-1.4628	0.0016	0.0245	-1.3881	0.0097	0.5608
GPR39	-1.3176	0.0019	0.0269	-1.4884	0.0303	0.6816
PDCD1LG2	-1.3894	0.0021	0.0282	-1.0394	0.0283	0.6733
ARHGAP11B	-1.5556	0.0035	0.0364	-1.2157	0.0428	0.7334
LPAR3	-2.2407	0.0039	0.0391	-2.0386	0.0184	0.6144
RTL9	-1.3945	0.0048	0.0440	-1.6841	0.0001	0.2030
RAB3IP	-1.1382	0.0055	0.0474	-1.3600	0.0058	0.4904
MMP10	-1.5979	0.0058	0.0487	-1.4601	0.0486	0.7659
BCL2A1	-2.4364	0.0061	0.0500	-2.2062	0.0121	0.5934

*Note*: Only the genes with BH-adjusted p value <0.05 in DFs from young donors are listed in this table. Abbreviations: Adj. p value, BH-adjusted p value; HGNC, gene name according to HUGO Gene Nomenclature Committee; logFC, log2-transformed fold change; O, in old group; Y, in young group.

Table 9. RNA-Seq list of differentially expressed genes concordant downregulated in DFs from young and old donors (HGNC: HUGO Gene Nomenclature Committee; logFC: Log2 fold change; Adj.P-Value: adjusted p-value).

HGNC_symbol	logFC_Y	P.Value_Y	Adj.P.Val_Y	logFC_O	P.Value_O	Adj.P.Val_O
SFXN1	1.0844	0.0000	0.0033	1.1452	0.0004	0.3101
ISY1-RAB43	7.9681	0.0000	0.0035	6.8368	0.0412	0.7262
NYNRIN	1.1464	0.0000	0.0035	1.0762	0.0005	0.3101

PPARGC1A	1.5904	0.0001	0.0068	1.1916	0.0022	0.4400
KCNS2	2.0922	0.0001	0.0069	1.6809	0.0009	0.3334
FGD4	1.5381	0.0002	0.0102	1.3743	0.0018	0.4207
PODN	1.7383	0.0003	0.0102	1.6329	0.0007	0.3101
KIT	2.3093	0.0003	0.0115	2.1415	0.0004	0.3101
TMEM35A	1.0086	0.0004	0.0118	1.2386	0.0437	0.7361
MAPT	1.8248	0.0004	0.0119	1.5075	0.0479	0.7638
CD34	1.3339	0.0006	0.0151	2.0415	0.0200	0.6171
DCN	1.0076	0.0008	0.0175	1.1757	0.0035	0.4773
ELFN1	1.9332	0.0010	0.0197	1.3212	0.0165	0.6110
TSPAN11	1.4086	0.0013	0.0220	2.5820	0.0074	0.5296
PTGIS	1.0963	0.0015	0.0232	1.0470	0.0001	0.2030
TAFA5	1.6712	0.0016	0.0245	1.5207	0.0420	0.7315
BRINP1	2.1674	0.0018	0.0261	1.6062	0.0026	0.4530
FAM43A	1.0912	0.0020	0.0273	1.0810	0.0131	0.5934
HMGA2-AS1	1.3809	0.0050	0.0449	1.2484	0.0165	0.6110

*Note*: Only the genes with BH-adjusted *p* value <0.05 in DFs from young donors are listed in this table. Abbreviations: Adj. *p* value, BH-adjusted *p* value; HGNC, gene name according to HUGO Gene Nomenclature Committee; logFC, log2-transformed fold change; O, in old group; Y, in young group.

Interestingly, among the upregulated genes upon GDF15 KD, shared between young and old, we found *Mmp1*, *Mmp3*, *Mmp10* and *Pdcd1lg2*. Among the shared downregulated genes, we found *c-Kit* and *Sfxn1*. These genes are associated with mitochondrial dysfunction, SASP and cell cycle (Acoba et al, 2021; Foster et al, 2018), suggesting a possible role of GDF15 in regulating these processes.

We then performed a validation analysis, through real time RT-PCR, of selected representative genes. In particular, among the *Mmp* genes, we chose *Mmp3* as it was the one with the highest log2 fold change. We also validated the expression of *Pdcd1lg2, c-Kit* and *Sfxn1*. The real time RT-PCR confirmed the results that emerged from the RNA-Seq analysis (Fig. 24B-I).

Among these genes, at basal level, only the expression of Sfxn1 was lower in old DFs compared to young (Student's *t* test, p: 0.05).

Figure 24. Whole-genome RNA-Seq analysis in DFs. (A) Schematic representation of total and common differentially expressed genes in DFs from 3 young subjects and 3 old subjects, upon GDF15 knock-down. (B-I) Validation, by real time RT-PCR, of selected common upregulated and downregulated genes emerged from the RNA-Seq analysis ((B-C) *Mmp3*, (D-E) *Pdcd1lg2*, (F-G) *c-Kit*, (H-I) *Sfxn1*. Data are expressed as mean ± SE. Student's *t* test was applied.



## 3.3 PLIN2 (lipid droplet-associated protein) KD in DFs causes GDF15 overexpression and induction of cell senescence *via* GDF15

In our laboratory, we also had another research line focused on analyzing the role of Perilipins (PLINs), and in particular PLIN2, in dermal fibroblasts. PLIN2 is a lipid droplet-associated protein and, in particular, it is involved in lipid droplet biogenesis and lipolysis regulation and is thought to be a key player in lipid metabolism in many cell types and tissues (Conte et al, 2016). We found that PLIN2 KD determined mitochondrial stress and mitochondrial respiration impairment measured by the Sea Horse XFe Mito Stress Test (Chiariello, Rossetti et al, 2024) (Fig. 25). We also evaluated the mitochondrial respiration upon GDF15 KD and double KD of GDF15+PLIN2. As expected considering the alteration of OXPHOS subunits expression (see paragraph 3.1 of Results section), the KD of GDF15 in DFs caused a reduction in both basal and maximal mitochondrial respiration (Fig. 25). Surprisingly, the GDF15+PLIN2 double KD partially abolished the impairment of mitochondrial respiration observed with the two single KD of GDF15 and PLIN2 (Fig. 25).

Figure 25. Oxygen consumption rate (OCR) profile of DFs determined upon injection of 1  $\mu$ M oligomycin, 1.5  $\mu$ M FCCP, 1  $\mu$ M rotenone, and 1  $\mu$ M antimycin A in Seahorse XFe medium. FCCP concentration was previously determined by titration. Data are normalized on SRB absorbance. The determination of basal and maximal respiration calculated from the data obtained in OCR profile is also shown. KD of GDF15 (GDF15<sup>RNAi</sup>), PLIN2 (PLIN2<sup>RNAi</sup>) and GDF15+PLIN2 (PLIN2<sup>RNAi</sup>+GDF15<sup>RNAi</sup>) were performed. Data are expressed as mean ± SE. Student's *t* test was applied.



Considering the link between GDF15, mitochondrial dysfunction and metabolism regulation, we wondered if GDF15 expression was affected by PLIN2 KD (that caused mitochondrial respiration impairment) in DFs from young and old subjects. We found that, upon PLIN2 KD, *Gdf15* transcript was upregulated in young DFs (Fig. 26 A). In old DFs a non-significant increase of *Gdf15* gene expression was found after PLIN2 KD (Fig. 26B). We then wanted to check if also the GDF15 protein secreted in the culture medium followed the same trend. We thus performed an ELISA analysis and, to eliminate interindividual variability, the increment over the basal level of GDF15 concentration

was calculated for each cell line. The increment of GDF15 level upon PLIN2 KD was statistically significant in young DFs, while no changes were observed in old DFs (Fig. 26C, D).

Figure 26. Analysis of GDF15 levels upon PLIN2 KD (siPLIN2) in DFs from 6 young and 5 old donors. (A, B) Real time RT-PCR analysis of GDF15 in young and old DFs. (C, D) ELISA analysis of GDF15 secreted in the culture medium of young and old DFs expressed as fold change compared to the scramble-treated samples (SCR). Data are expressed as mean ± SE. Student's *t* test was applied.



On the contrary, *Plin2* expression was not affected by GDF15 KD (not shown), suggesting that there are no feedback effects of GDF15 on *Plin2* expression.

We then wondered if PLIN2 KD and GDF15 KD were able to induce cell senescence, considering that they caused mitochondrial stress. Thus, we performed a  $\beta$ -galactosidase ( $\beta$ -Gal) colorimetric assay on DFs from young subjects. We found a significant increase in cell senescence induction upon PLIN2 KD (Fig. 27A, B). This result was also confirmed by the increased gene expression of *p21*, considered a marker of cell senescence for its role in cell cycle arrest (Fig. 27C). The KD of GDF15, only caused a slight non-significant increase of cell senescence and *p21* gene expression (Fig. 27A-C). Surprisingly, when we performed a double KD of PLIN2 and GDF15, the induction of cell senescence observed upon PLIN2 KD was partially abolished (Fig. 27 A-C). This result suggests a pivotal role of GDF15 in mediating the induction of cell senescence observed upon PLIN2 KD.

Considering that oxidative stress is able to induce cell senescence, we evaluated the levels of TBARS to have an indication of the oxidative burden after GDF15, PLIN2 and GDF15+PLIN2 KD. No significant differences were found compared to scramble siRNA-treated cells (Fig. 27D).

Figure 27. Cell senescence and oxidative stress analyses in DFs from young subjects. (A) Representative images of  $\beta$ -galactosidase (SA- $\beta$  Gal) staining in DFs after PLIN2 (siPLIN2), GDF15 (siGDF15), and PLIN2 and GDF15 combined (siPLIN2+GDF15) and scramble (SCR) siRNA treatment. (B) Quantification, performed with Fiji software, of the percentage of cells positive to  $\beta$ -Gal staining after treatment as in A. At least five images per sample were used for quantification and the experiment was performed in three cell lines. (C) Real time RT-PCR analysis of *p21* transcript level in 6 DFs upon GDF15, PLIN2 and PLIN2+GDF15 KD. (D) Thiobarbituric acid reactive substances (TBARS) analysis. Data are expressed as mean ± SE. Student's *t* test was applied.



#### 3.4 Doxorubicin treatment in DFs induces GDF15 overexpression

Given the association of GDF15 with mitochondrial stress and, as seen, with the induction of cell senescence, we wanted to check the effect of a well-known senescence-inducing drug, like Doxorubicin (Bielak-Zmijewska et al, 2014), on GDF15 expression in DFs. After a literature search, we decided to test two different doses (1 $\mu$ M and 4 $\mu$ M) of Doxorubicin for 24h on two lines of DFs from young subjects and two from old ones. First, we evaluated GDF15 transcript level and protein secreted in the culture medium after these treatments. We found that *Gdf15* gene expression was significantly upregulated in both young and old DFs at the 1 $\mu$ M dose compared to controls (Fig. 28A). Moreover, *Gdf15* level was higher in old DFs compared to young at 4 $\mu$ M (Fig. 28A). As regard the protein level measured by ELISA test in the cell supernatant, we observed a significantly higher

level in old DFs at the dose of 1µM of Doxorubicin compared to untreated cells (Fig. 28B). Overall,

the trend was the same observed for the transcript level.

Figure 28. GDF15 level after Doxorubicin treatments in 2 DFs lines from young donors and 2 from old donors. (A) Real time RT-PCR analysis of *Gdf15* after 24h treatment with either 1 or 4 $\mu$ M Doxorubicin. (B) ELISA analysis of GDF15 secreted in the culture medium after the same treatment as in A. Data are expressed as mean ± SD. Student's *t* test was applied. \**p* < 0.05. \*\**p* < 0.01



We then checked the expression of two typical senescence and cell cycle-related genes: p21 and p53. The expression of p21 was higher in young DFs after 1µM treatment with Doxorubicin and, interestingly, lower in old DFs after 4µM treatment compared to control (Fig. 29A). As regard p53 expression, no significant differences were found (Fig. 29B).

Figure 29. Real time RT-PCR analysis of (A) *p21* and (B) *p53* after 24h treatment with either 1 or 4 $\mu$ M Doxorubicin in 2 DFs lines from young donors and 2 from old donors. Data are expressed as mean ± SD. Student's *t* test was applied. \**p* < 0.05. \*\**p* < 0.01



Finally, we wondered if the Doxorubicin treatment was able to induce the expression of the cytokine *Il6*. First, we found that *Il6* level was higher in DFs from old compared to DFs from young at 0 and  $1\mu$ M of Doxorubicin. Moreover, the expression of *Il6* was higher in young DFs after treatment with  $4\mu$ M of Doxorubicin and in old DFs after treatment with  $1\mu$ M, compared to untreated cells (Fig. 30).

Figure 30. Real time RT-PCR analysis of *ll6* expression in 2 DFs lines from young donors and 2 from old donors after 24h treatment with either 1 or 4 $\mu$ M of Doxorubicin. Data are expressed as mean ± SD. Student's *t* test was applied. \**p* < 0.05. \*\**p* < 0.01.



Overall, these data show that Doxorubicin treatment at  $1\mu$ M is able to induce *Gdf15* overexpression, cell senescence (*p21* increased expression) and increased inflammation in DFs.

#### 4 GDF15 KD and Doxorubicin treatment in tumor cell lines (K562 and OV90)

To explore possible differences in GDF15 effects and roles in cancer cells with respect to normal ones, we took advantage of two additional *in vitro* models: K562 and OV90 cancer cell lines. Specifically, K562 cells are an immortalized myelogenous leukemia cell line and OV90 cells are epithelial-like cells isolated from the ovary of a patient with malignant papillary serous adenocarcinoma. In particular, we wanted to check whether the effects of GDF15 KD and Doxorubicin treatment were similar to what we observed in DFs (see Results paragraph 3).

First, we wondered whether these tumor cell lines had basal Gdf15 levels similar to normal ones. Interestingly, we found that both K562 and OV90 cell lines were characterized by significantly higher levels of Gdf15 expression with respect to primary DFs (Fig. 31). This suggests that the biology of cancer cells (at least in this setting) is likely more dependent on GDF15 than normal cells. This hypothesis is at present being investigated.

Figure 31. Real time RT-PCR analysis of basal *Gdf15* expression in 2 DFs lines (one young and one old), 3 K562 and 3 OV90 replicates, after 48hrs of culturing. Data are expressed as mean  $\pm$  SD. Student's *t* test was applied. \*\*p < 0.01. \*\*\*p < 0.001.



#### 4.1 GDF15 KD in K562 and OV90 cell lines

In K562, about 50% of silencing efficiency was reached (Fig. 32A). We sought to analyze the expression of *p21*, *p53* and *ll6*, to check if GDF15 downregulation in these cells had effects on cell cycle regulation, senescence and inflammation. In contrast to what we observed in DFs, where GDF15 KD determined a (yet non-significant) increase of *p21* expression (see Fig. 27C), in K562 *p21* expression was lower after GDF15 KD compared to scramble siRNA-treated cells (Fig. 32B). *p53* expression tended to be lower in GDF15 KD cells (Fig. 32C), while the expression of *ll6* was lower compared to scramble siRNA (Fig. 32D). This last finding is in contrast to what was observed in DFs, where GDF15 KD caused an increase of *ll6* expression (see Fig. 23C).

Figure 32. Real time RT-PCR analysis in K562 cells after GDF15 KD (siGDF15). Relative transcript level of (A) *Gdf15*, (B) *p21*, (C) *p53*, (D) *Il6*. Three replicates were performed per each condition. Data are expressed as mean  $\pm$  SD. Student's *t* test was applied. \**p* < 0.05. \*\**p* < 0.01.



In OV90 cells, a silencing efficiency of about 70% was obtained (Fig, 33A). As in K562, the KD of GDF15 determined a downregulation of p21 (Fig. 33B). No statistically significant differences were found for p53 and *ll6* expression after GDF15 KD, compared to scramble siRNA-treated cells (Fig. 33C, D).

These results are preliminary and further studies are in progress to verify whether GDF15 KD is associated to a decreased survival in both cell lines, and, if so, through what mechanism (mitotic catastrophe? Ferroptosis?). Moreover, we have not yet performed on these cell lines all the analyses that were performed in DFs upon GDF15 KD, such as evaluation of mitochondrial respiration, RNA-Seq analysis and evaluation of cell senescence induction through the  $\beta$ -Gal colorimetric assay. As a whole, at the moment, it looks that in tumor cells GDF15 KD is associated with a decreased inflammatory microenvironment (low *116* expression) and diminished control over cell cycle progression (decreased *p21* expression). Overall, these data show that GDF15 downregulation has different effects on human primary cell lines and tumor cell lines, indicating that the role of GDF15 is likely different from normal to tumor cells.

Figure 33. Real time RT-PCR analysis in OV90 cells after GDF15 KD (siGDF15). Relative transcript level of (A) *Gdf15*, (B) *p21*, (C) *p53*, (D) *Il6*. Three replicates were performed per each condition. Data are expressed as mean  $\pm$  SD. Student's *t* test was applied. \**p* < 0.05. \*\*\**p* < 0.001



#### 4.2 Doxorubicin treatment on K562 and OV90 cells

To compare the effect of the treatment with Doxorubicin, a chemotherapeutic drug known to induce mitochondrial damage and, when administered at low doses, cell senescence, with the effects that this treatment had in DFs, we then treated the two tumor cell lines with  $1\mu$ M or  $4\mu$ M of Doxorubicin for 24h.

As regard K562 cells, *Gdf15* level increased upon 1µM Doxorubicin treatment, compared to control (Fig. 34A). Interestingly, at 4µM, the expression of *Gdf15* was significantly lower compared to untreated cells (Fig. 34A). We then checked the expression of *p21, p53* and *Il6. p21* expression was higher at both 1 and 4µM doses of Doxorubicin compared to control (Fig. 34B). *p53* expression was upregulated at both 1µM and 4µM, but significance was present only for the 1µM dose (Fig. 34C); *Il6* expression level was significantly higher only in 1µM Doxorubicin-treated cells compared to control (Fig. 34D). Overall, Doxorubicin treatment in K562 had similar effects compared to what we observed in DFs (See Fig. 28, 29, 30).

OV90 cells behaved differently compared to K562 and DFs. In fact, *Gdf15* expression only tended to be higher in 1µM treatment (Fig. 35A). The 4µM dose led to a significant decrease of *Gdf15* expression compared to control (Fig. 35A). *p21* expression was higher after 1µM treatment with Doxorubicin and even higher after the 4µM treatment (Fig. 35B). As regard *p53*, its expression was higher in 1µM-treated cells, as observed for K562 (Fig. 35C). Finally, *ll6* expression was higher in both 1µM and 4µM doses of Doxorubicin, compared to untreated cells (Fig. 35D).

The apparently incongruent results obtained with the dose  $4\mu$ M for the two tumor cell lines are going to be investigated. At the moment, it appears that the  $1\mu$ M but not the  $4\mu$ M dose is able to induce cell senescence in K562 cells (and DFs, as seen in the Results paragraph 3.4), while in OV90 cells the  $4\mu$ M dose appears more effective in inducing cell senescence.

Figure 34. Doxorubicin treatment in K562 cells. Real time RT-PCR analysis of (A) *Gdf15*, (B) *p21*, (C) *p53*, (D) *II6* after 24h of treatment with 1µM or 4µM of Doxorubicin. Three replicates were performed per each condition. Data are expressed as mean  $\pm$  SD. Student's *t* test was applied. \**p* < 0.05. \*\**p* < 0.01. \*\*\**p* < 0.001



Figure 35. Doxorubicin treatment in OV90 cells. Real time RT-PCR analysis of (A) *Gdf15*, (B) *p21*, (C) *p53*, (D) *II6* after 24h of treatment with 1µM or 4µM of Doxorubicin. Three replicates were performed per each condition. Data are expressed as mean ± SD. Student's *t* test was applied. \*p < 0.05. \*\*p < 0.01.



### Discussion

During my PhD course, I have studied the role of GDF15 in different models of aging and age-related diseases, in particular: i) brain tissue and CSF samples from AD patients as compared to age-matched non-demented subjects; ii) plasma and skeletal muscle biopsies from patients with lower limb mobility impairment as compared to subjects with normal mobility; iii) human dermal fibroblasts from healthy subjects of different age and AD patients; iv) two tumor cell lines (K562 and OV90). Part of the results have already been published, while others are still preliminary and further studies are in progress.

As mentioned in the Introduction, Alzheimer's disease (AD) is the most common neurodegenerative disorder, and, in its sporadic form, a typical age-associated disease. We were interested in studying the possible involvement of GDF15 in AD and neurodegeneration. Since GDF15 is mainly known as a secreted protein, we started our investigation from CSF. In a previous work we did not find significant differences in GDF15 plasma levels between AD patients and age-matched controls (Conte et al, 2021). We reasoned that the amount of GDF15 produced in the brain could be too small to have an influence on the plasma level, but it still could be possible to find differences in the CSF. However, in our study we found a similar level of GDF15 in the CSF of AD patients and age-matched non-demented controls. Interestingly, we found a positive correlation between plasma and CSF levels of GDF15, suggesting that, also for CSF, the concentration of GDF15 is most likely determined by the production occurring in organs and tissues other than the brain. No data were available on the expression of GDF15 in brain tissues, thus we performed a thorough analysis on different areas of the brain from subjects of different age as well as AD patients and age-matched non-demented subjects. We have found that GDF15 is expressed and processed into the mature form in different human brain areas, in particular by neuronal cells. Moreover, GDF15 appears to be processed more in the brain of centenarians and AD patients compared to non-demented subjects. This is true in particular for specific brain areas (frontal cortex and – partially - hippocampus). As mentioned before, it is well established in the literature an association of GDF15 with mitochondrial dysfunction and diseases. Accordingly, we observed a reduced expression of representative OXPHOS subunits in frontal cortex of AD patients compared to age-matched non-demented subjects, where the level of m-GDF15 was higher. These results are also well integrated into current theories that foresee a fundamental role for mitochondrial dysfunction in the pathogenesis of AD. In fact, several papers indicate a central role for mitochondrial alterations in the onset and progression of AD (Swerdlow, 2018; Wang et al, 2020). Moreover, mitochondrial dysfunction is also emerging as a trigger for many stress responses aimed at restoring cellular homeostasis, such as UPRmt (Shen et al, 2022). UPRmt

and mitophagy are considered important quality control mechanisms and accordingly, the dysregulation of UPRmt-related proteins leads to neuronal decline during aging (Rugarli and Langer, 2012). Importantly, some of the key transcription factors of GDF15 such as ATF3, DDIT3 (CHOP) and ATF4 are also key components of the UPRmt, possibly making also GDF15 part of this fundamental cellular stress response. Accordingly, an upregulation of the UPRmt, interpreted as a protective response during disease progression has been found in AD (Sorrentino et al, 2017).

We also found a positive correlation of the mRNA level of *Gdf15* in frontal cortex samples with that of *ll6* and *p53*. This association is suggestive of a possible inflammatory response to mitochondrial stress in which GDF15 has a role (Fig. 35) and our *in vitro* data on the KD of GDF15 in human dermal fibroblasts support this hypothesis (see below). Moreover, the fact that we found a higher level of m-GDF15 and a higher m-GDF15/pro-GDF15 ratio in the frontal cortex of centenarians that did not show profound cognitive impairment nor neuropathological features comparable to AD, suggests that likely, GDF15 does not represent the cause of the disease, but rather an attempt to counteract it (Fig. 35). This stress response appears to be well preserved in centenarians, that in fact delay the onset of AD for several years. In such a view, m-GDF15 upregulation in AD brain should be seen as an attempt to cope with the disease, that is in this case unsuccessful.

Figure 35. Schematization of GDF15 expression and roles in healthy and AD neurons. In healthy old subjects, functional mitochondria are associated with a low level of pro-inflammatory cytokines such as IL6, and of m-GDF15 and there is no activation of a stress response. Conversely, in AD neurons, the presence of dysfunctional mitochondria and a reduced expression of OXPHOS subunits is associated to increased level of IL6 and m-GDF15 protein. GDF15 overexpression and increased processing are likely part of a stress response aimed at counteract mitochondrial stress and inflammation (*from Chiariello et al, 2023*).



69

Based on our data, it is not clear why these changes in GDF15 expression and processing in AD patients are observed only in frontal cortex and partially hippocampus but not in other brain areas that are also affected by the diseases (temporal cortex and parietal cortex). We hypothesized that this could be due to some kind of "saturation" of GDF15 expression in these areas that did not allow us to detect differences among the groups of subjects. However, the level of GDF15 appeared similar in all brain areas analyzed.

As far as sarcopenia, a condition defined by the progressive loss of muscle mass and strength, in particular in old subjects, we wanted to explore the expression and the biological significance of GDF15 in muscle biopsies from healthy subjects (HS) with a normal mobility (i.e. conserved muscle function) or patients with lower limb mobility impairment (LLMI) due to hip dysplasia, leading to muscle atrophy. This has allowed us to compare not only old people (where sarcopenia actually occurs) but also young people, where usually sarcopenia is not present.

In fact, several studies have shown that plasma levels of GDF15 are associated with low muscle function and sarcopenia (Conte et al, 2020; Oba et al, 2020; Yamamoto et al, 2022), but few data on the expression of GDF15 within skeletal muscle are available. First, we were able to confirm that patients with LLMI and muscle atrophy have a higher plasma level of GDF15 (c-GDF15) compared to healthy subjects. Quite surprisingly, we found that the intramuscular protein level of GDF15 (SM-GDF15) was, on the contrary, lower in LLMI patients compared to HS. Moreover, the level of SM-GDF15 did not correlate with the level of c-GDF15 and IQS, suggesting (as also seen in the part of the study regarding brain and AD) that the level of c-GDF15 is likely determined by the production occurring in other organs. Considering that SM-GDF15 level resulted higher in HS, it is conceivable that its production in the skeletal muscle is stimulated by muscle fiber contraction, while inactivity leads to a lower production of SM-GDF15, as shown in Figure 36.

Interestingly, c-GDF15 positively correlates with IL6 and Resistin levels, two markers of inflammation, and inversely with IGF-1 and IQS, suggesting that it is associated to inflammation and decreased muscle function. SM-GDF15 resulted positively correlated with Adiponectin and inversely with Insulin level. In the case of Adiponectin, it is known that it plays a role in maintaining skeletal muscle health and function, in particular by promoting glucose uptake and fatty acids oxidation in the skeletal muscle (Liu and Sweeney, 2014, Krause et al, 2019). Given that a role in promoting lipid oxidation has also been attributed to GDF15 (Zhang et al, 2018), it is possible that the two molecules could have a synergic role in the skeletal muscle. As far as Insulin, it is known that GDF15 improves Insulin sensitivity (Xie et al, 2021, Sjøberg et al, 2023), thus it is possible that an inverse correlation exists between Insulin and GDF15. However, it is to note that existing data regard c-GDF15, but not

SM-GDF15, therefore this hypothesis has to be further validated. Moreover, SM-GDF15 positively correlates with IL6 in LLMI but not in HS. This finding, together with the observation that SM-GDF15 level is lower in LLMI, may suggest that a normal physical activity induces GDF15 expression but not IL6, while chronic inactivity and muscle atrophy may induce IL6 but not (or not so much) GDF15 expression. A limitation of the study regarding this speculation is the fact that intramuscular IL6 expression was not analyzed, however, in absence of overt infections, it can be hypothesized that the larger amount of plasma IL6 derives from contracting muscles. Since GDF15 expression is triggered, among others, by mitochondrial stress, it can be also hypothesized that GDF15 expression is induced in contracting myofibers, where an intense mitochondrial activity is present. On the contrary, inactive muscle may display increased inflammation and a reduced GDF15 expression (Fig. 36).

Figure 36. Schematic representation of the possible diagnostic role of c-GDF15 and SM-GDF15. Higher levels of SM-GDF15 and lower levels of c-GDF15 are present in healthy active subjects, with functional muscles and are associated with reduces inflammation and higher muscle strength and Adiponectin levels. On the contrary, in patients with LLMI and atrophic muscles, a higher level of c-GDF15 and a lower level of SM-GDF15 are observed and are associated with lower IGF-1 levels, higher IL6 levels and increased inflammation (*from Chiariello et al, 2024*).



As regard the missing correlation between c-GDF15 and SM-GDF15, it should be noted that in the skeletal muscle we were only able to detect the immature and non-cleaved precursor form of GDF15 (pro-GDF15), whereas the most found circulating form is the cleaved one. Thus, it is possible that the protein detected in the skeletal muscle, being an immature form, is not proportionally connected with the circulating one.

In further support to the idea that c-GDF15 and SM-GDF15 could have different diagnostic significance in muscle atrophy and sarcopenia, PCA, CDA and ROC analysis indicate that these two parameters have opposite direction and can help discriminating HS from LLMI. In particular, c-GDF15 appears to be the most discriminative parameter for >70yrs LLMI while SM-GDF15 seems
to be associated with muscle activity and functionality, helping in discriminating healthy and active people.

As a whole, the data presented so far indicate that GDF15 is involved in both AD and muscle impairment, however, with a beneficial role. In particular, it seems that the expression of GDF15 in brain has to be seen as an attempt to rescue an underlying mitochondrial stress, while in skeletal muscle, the expression of GDF15 is associated to muscle function. These observations indicate that GDF15, despite being often associated with diseases or even mortality, is not detrimental per se, at least not directly, and the high levels of c-GDF15 observed in many pathological conditions have to be considered a consequence of an upstream stress. In order to deepen this aspect, we went further with in vitro experiments on different cellular models. The potential beneficial role of GDF15 in maintaining functional mitochondria and counteract inflammation is confirmed by data on human dermal fibroblasts. In fact, we found that the KD of GDF15 in these cells led to an increased expression of the cytokine 116, a reduced expression of representative OXPHOS genes, an alteration of mitochondrial ultrastructure with altered cristae and the presence of mitochondria in autophagosomes. The induction of mitochondrial stress was also evident with the Sea Horse MitoStress Test, that shows a reduction of basal and maximal respiration upon GDF15 KD. Moreover, the RNA-Seq analysis, shows that GDF15 KD determines the induction of the expression of genes that are part of the SASP. However, the role of GDF15 is more complex and multifaceted, as we also found that PLIN2 KD in DFs induces cell senescence, and this phenomenon appears to be mediated by GDF15. In fact, the double KD of PLIN2 and GDF15 abolished the induction of cell senescence. As a whole, it appears that GDF15 it is not only a component of SASP but is also a potential mediator of cell senescence, at least in specific situations and in presence of specific cellular stresses (such as the KD of PLIN2).

We also had the possibility to explore the effect of GDF15 KD in two different **tumor cell lines: K562** and **OV90**. In these cells the effect of the abrogation of GDF15 appears to be different compared to what we observed in DFs. In fact, upon GDF15 KD we observed a significant reduction of the expression of p21 in both K562 and OV90 lines and a significant downregulation of *ll6* only in K562 cells. It is thus possible that in over-proliferating tumor cells, GDF15 plays a different role, with a possible specific effect on the regulation of cell cycle. These data are still preliminary and must be further confirmed.

In conclusion, our data suggest that GDF15 has a protective role in situations of cell stress and therefore the statistical associations with diseases must not be misinterpreted as causal relationships. However, the role of GDF15 in cell physiology is likely more complex than expected and we cannot totally rule out that under certain conditions it may play detrimental roles. At a superior layer of complexity (i.e. whole organism), it is likely that the meaning of GDF15 activity is even more intricate, as an activity beneficial for a single cell can turn detrimental for the tissue/organ, making complicate the interpretation of the data collected from clinical studies. Despite these inherent difficulties, GDF15 is emerging as a promising therapeutic target *e.g.* for cancer cachexia (Kim-Muller et al, 2023; da Fonseca et al, 2023) and, based on our and other data, possibly also cell senescence could be counteracted by blocking its expression, at least in certain situations. It is not excluded however that, given its beneficial effects, its direct administration could be envisaged as a therapeutic strategy, too. At present, I'm performing studies aimed at test both hypotheses and hopefully will obtain some interesting results that will help clarify these aspects of GDF15 biology.

## References

- Abulizi P, Loganathan N, Zhao D, Mele T, Zhang Y, Zwiep T, Liu K, Zheng X. Growth Differentiation Factor-15 Deficiency Augments Inflammatory Response and Exacerbates Septic Heart and Renal Injury Induced by Lipopolysaccharide. Sci Rep. 2017 Apr 21;7(1):1037. doi: 10.1038/s41598-017-00902-5
- Aguilar Diaz De Leon J, Borges CR. Evaluation of Oxidative Stress in Biological Samples Using the Thiobarbituric Acid Reactive Substances Assay. J Vis Exp. 2020 May 12;(159):10.3791/61122. doi: 10.3791/61122
- Amorim JA, Coppotelli G, Rolo AP, Palmeira CM, Ross JM, Sinclair DA. Mitochondrial and metabolic dysfunction in ageing and age-related diseases. Nat Rev Endocrinol. 2022 Apr;18(4):243-258. doi: 10.1038/s41574-021-00626-7. Epub 2022 Feb 10
- Artz A, Butz S, Vestweber D. GDF-15 inhibits integrin activation and mouse neutrophil recruitment through the ALK-5/TGF-βRII heterodimer. Blood. 2016 Jul 28;128(4):529-41. doi: 10.1182/blood-2016-01-696617. Epub 2016 May 27
- Bacalini MG, Gentilini D, Boattini A, Giampieri E, Pirazzini C, Giuliani C, Fontanesi E, Scurti M, Remondini D, Capri M, Cocchi G, Ghezzo A, Del Rio A, Luiselli D, Vitale G, Mari D, Castellani G, Fraga M, Di Blasio AM, Salvioli S, Franceschi C, Garagnani P. Identification of a DNA methylation signature in blood cells from persons with Down Syndrome. Aging (Albany NY). 2015 Feb;7(2):82-96. doi: 10.18632/aging.100715.
- Baek SJ, Eling T. Growth differentiation factor 15 (GDF15): A survival protein with therapeutic potential in metabolic diseases. Pharmacol Ther. 2019 Jun;198:46-58. doi: 10.1016/j.pharmthera.2019.02.008. Epub 2019 Feb 18
- Baek SJ, Horowitz JM, Eling TE. Molecular cloning and characterization of human nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drug-activated gene promoter. Basal transcription is mediated by Sp1 and Sp3. J Biol Chem. 2001 Sep 7;276(36):33384-92. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M101814200. Epub 2001 Jul 9
- Bárcena C, Mayoral P, Quirós PM. Mitohormesis, an Antiaging Paradigm. Int Rev Cell Mol Biol. 2018;340:35-77. doi: 10.1016/bs.ircmb.2018.05.002. Epub 2018 Jun 21
- Bauskin AR, Brown DA, Junankar S, Rasiah KK, Eggleton S, Hunter M, Liu T, Smith D, Kuffner T, Pankhurst GJ, Johnen H, Russell PJ, Barret W, Stricker PD, Grygiel JJ, Kench JG, Henshall SM, Sutherland RL, Breit SN. The propeptide mediates formation of stromal stores of PROMIC-1: role in determining prostate cancer outcome. Cancer Res. 2005 Mar 15;65(6):2330-6. doi: 10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-04-3827

- Beydoun MA, Noren Hooten N, Weiss J, Beydoun HA, Georgescu M, Freeman DW, Evans MK, Zonderman AB. GDF15 and its association with cognitive performance over time in a longitudinal study of middle-aged urban adults. Brain Behav Immun. 2023 Feb;108:340-349. doi: 10.1016/j.bbi.2022.12.015. Epub 2022 Dec 19.
- Bielak-Zmijewska A, Wnuk M, Przybylska D, Grabowska W, Lewinska A, Alster O, Korwek Z, Cmoch A, Myszka A, Pikula S, Mosieniak G, Sikora E. A comparison of replicative senescence and doxorubicin-induced premature senescence of vascular smooth muscle cells isolated from human aorta. Biogerontology. 2014 Feb;15(1):47-64. doi: 10.1007/s10522-013-9477-9. Epub 2013 Nov 16
- Bloch SA, Lee JY, Syburra T, Rosendahl U, Griffiths MJ, Kemp PR, Polkey MI. Increased expression of GDF-15 may mediate ICU-acquired weakness by down-regulating muscle microRNAs. Thorax. 2015 Mar;70(3):219-28. doi: 10.1136/thoraxjnl-2014-206225. Epub 2014 Dec 16.
- Bootcov MR, Bauskin AR, Valenzuela SM, Moore AG, Bansal M, He XY, Zhang HP, Donnellan M, Mahler S, Pryor K, Walsh BJ, Nicholson RC, Fairlie WD, Por SB, Robbins JM, Breit SN. MIC-1, a novel macrophage inhibitory cytokine, is a divergent member of the TGFbeta superfamily. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 1997 Oct 14;94(21):11514-9. doi: 10.1073/pnas.94.21.11514
- Braak H, Alafuzoff I, Arzberger T, Kretzschmar H, Del Tredici K. Staging of Alzheimer disease-associated neurofibrillary pathology using paraffin sections and immunocytochemistry. Acta Neuropathol. 2006 Oct;112(4):389-404. doi: 10.1007/s00401-006-0127-z. Epub 2006 Aug 12.
- Breit SN, Brown DA, Tsai VW. The GDF15-GFRAL Pathway in Health and Metabolic Disease: Friend or Foe? Annu Rev Physiol. 2021 Feb 10;83:127-151. doi: 10.1146/annurevphysiol-022020-045449. Epub 2020 Nov 23.
- Breit SN, Manandhar R, Zhang HP, Lee-Ng M, Brown DA, Tsai VW. GDF15 enhances body weight and adiposity reduction in obese mice by leveraging the leptin pathway. Cell Metab. 2023 Aug 8;35(8):1341-1355.e3. doi: 10.1016/j.cmet.2023.06.009. Epub 2023 Jul 10
- Briel M, Ferreira-Gonzalez I, You JJ, Karanicolas PJ, Akl EA, Wu P, Blechacz B, Bassler D, Wei X, Sharman A, Whitt I, Alves da Silva S, Khalid Z, Nordmann AJ, Zhou Q, Walter SD, Vale N, Bhatnagar N, O'Regan C, Mills EJ, Bucher HC, Montori VM, Guyatt GH. Association between change in high density lipoprotein cholesterol and cardiovascular disease morbidity and mortality: systematic review and meta-regression analysis. BMJ. 2009 Feb 16;338:b92. doi: 10.1136/bmj.b92.

- Carrasco E, Gómez de Las Heras MM, Gabandé-Rodríguez E, Desdín-Micó G, Aranda JF, Mittelbrunn M. The role of T cells in age-related diseases. Nat Rev Immunol. 2022 Feb;22(2):97-111. doi: 10.1038/s41577-021-00557-4. Epub 2021 Jun 7
- Chai YL, Hilal S, Chong JPC, Ng YX, Liew OW, Xu X, Ikram MK, Venketasubramanian N, Richards AM, Lai MKP, Chen CP. Growth differentiation factor-15 and white matter hyperintensities in cognitive impairment and dementia. Medicine (Baltimore). 2016 Aug;95(33):e4566. doi: 10.1097/MD.000000000004566
- Chen YC, Liu YL, Tsai SJ, Kuo PH, Huang SS, Lee YS. *LRRTM4* and *PCSK5* Genetic Polymorphisms as Markers for Cognitive Impairment in A Hypotensive Aging Population: A Genome-Wide Association Study in Taiwan. J Clin Med. 2019 Jul 29;8(8):1124. doi: 10.3390/jcm8081124
- Chiariello A, Conte G, Rossetti L, Trofarello L, Salvioli S, Conte M. Different roles of circulating and intramuscular GDF15 as markers of skeletal muscle health. Front Endocrinol (Lausanne). 2024 May 14;15:1404047. doi: 10.3389/fendo.2024.1404047
- Chiariello A, Rossetti L, Valente S, Pasquinelli G, Sollazzo M, Iommarini L, Porcelli AM, Tognocchi M, Conte G, Santoro A, Kwiatkowska KM, Garagnani P, Salvioli S, Conte M. Downregulation of PLIN2 in human dermal fibroblasts impairs mitochondrial function in an age-dependent fashion and induces cell senescence via GDF15. Aging Cell. 2024 May;23(5):e14111. doi: 10.1111/acel.14111. Epub 2024 Apr 22
- Chiariello A, Valente S, Pasquinelli G, Baracca A, Sgarbi G, Solaini G, Medici V, Fantini V, Poloni TE, Tognocchi M, Arcaro M, Galimberti D, Franceschi C, Capri M, Salvioli S, Conte M. The expression pattern of GDF15 in human brain changes during aging and in Alzheimer's disease. Front Aging Neurosci. 2023 Jan 9;14:1058665. doi: 10.3389/fnagi.2022.1058665.
- Choi S, Korstanje R. Proprotein convertases in high-density lipoprotein metabolism. Biomark Res. 2013 Sep 18;1(1):27. doi: 10.1186/2050-7771-1-27
- Chrysafi P, Valenzuela-Vallejo L, Stefanakis K, Kelesidis T, Connelly MA, Mantzoros CS. Total and H-specific GDF-15 levels increase in caloric deprivation independently of leptin in humans. Nat Commun. 2024 Jun 18;15(1):5190. doi: 10.1038/s41467-024-49366-y
- Chrysovergis K, Wang X, Kosak J, Lee SH, Kim JS, Foley JF, Travlos G, Singh S, Baek SJ, Eling TE. NAG-1/GDF-15 prevents obesity by increasing thermogenesis, lipolysis and oxidative metabolism. Int J Obes (Lond). 2014 Dec;38(12):1555-64. doi: 10.1038/ijo.2014.27. Epub 2014 Feb 17

- Chung HK, Kim JT, Kim HW, Kwon M, Kim SY, Shong M, Kim KS, Yi HS. GDF15 deficiency exacerbates chronic alcohol- and carbon tetrachloride-induced liver injury. Sci Rep. 2017 Dec 8;7(1):17238. doi: 10.1038/s41598-017-17574-w
- Chung HK, Ryu D, Kim KS, Chang JY, Kim YK, Yi HS, Kang SG, Choi MJ, Lee SE, Jung SB, Ryu MJ, Kim SJ, Kweon GR, Kim H, Hwang JH, Lee CH, Lee SJ, Wall CE, Downes M, Evans RM, Auwerx J, Shong M. Growth differentiation factor 15 is a myomitokine governing systemic energy homeostasis. J Cell Biol. 2017 Jan 2;216(1):149-165. doi: 10.1083/jcb.201607110. Epub 2016 Dec 16
- Coenen L, Lehallier B, de Vries HE, Middeldorp J. Markers of aging: Unsupervised integrated analyses of the human plasma proteome. Front Aging. 2023 Feb 22;4:1112109. doi: 10.3389/fragi.2023.1112109.
- Collino S, Montoliu I, Martin F-PJ, Scherer M, Mari D, Salvioli S, et al. (2013) Metabolic Signatures of Extreme Longevity in Northern Italian Centenarians Reveal a Complex Remodeling of Lipids, Amino Acids, and Gut Microbiota Metabolism. PLoS ONE 8(3): e56564. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0056564
- Conte M, Franceschi C, Sandri M, Salvioli S. Perilipin 2 and Age-Related Metabolic Diseases: A New Perspective. Trends Endocrinol Metab. 2016 Dec;27(12):893-903. doi: 10.1016/j.tem.2016.09.001. Epub 2016 Sep 19
- Conte M, Giuliani C, Chiariello A, Iannuzzi V, Franceschi C, Salvioli S. GDF15, an emerging key player in human aging. Ageing Res Rev. 2022 Mar;75:101569. doi: 10.1016/j.arr.2022.101569. Epub 2022 Jan 19
- <u>Conte M, Martucci M, Chiariello A, Franceschi C, Salvioli S. Mitochondria,</u> <u>immunosenescence and inflammaging: a role for mitokines? Semin Immunopathol. 2020</u> <u>Oct;42(5):607-617. doi: 10.1007/s00281-020-00813-0. Epub 2020 Aug 5. PMID: 32757036</u>
- Conte M, Martucci M, Mosconi G, Chiariello A, Cappuccilli M, Totti V, Santoro A, Franceschi C, Salvioli S. GDF15 Plasma Level Is Inversely Associated With Level of Physical Activity and Correlates With Markers of Inflammation and Muscle Weakness. Front Immunol. 2020 May 12;11:915. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2020.00915
- Conte M, Martucci M, Sandri M, Franceschi C, Salvioli S. The Dual Role of the Pervasive "Fattish" Tissue Remodeling With Age. Front Endocrinol (Lausanne). 2019 Feb 26;10:114. doi: 10.3389/fendo.2019.00114
- Conte M, Ostan R, Fabbri C, Santoro A, Guidarelli G, Vitale G, Mari D, Sevini F, Capri M, Sandri M, Monti D, Franceschi C, Salvioli S. Human Aging and Longevity Are Characterized

by High Levels of Mitokines. J Gerontol A Biol Sci Med Sci. 2019 Apr 23;74(5):600-607. doi: 10.1093/gerona/gly153.

- Conte M, Sabbatinelli J, Chiariello A, Martucci M, Santoro A, Monti D, Arcaro M, Galimberti D, Scarpini E, Bonfigli AR, Giuliani A, Olivieri F, Franceschi C, Salvioli S. Disease-specific plasma levels of mitokines FGF21, GDF15, and Humanin in type II diabetes and Alzheimer's disease in comparison with healthy aging. Geroscience. 2021 Apr;43(2):985-1001. doi: 10.1007/s11357-020-00287-w. Epub 2020 Oct 31. PMID: 33131010; PMCID: PMC8110619.
- Conte M, Santoro A, Collura S, Martucci M, Battista G, Bazzocchi A, Morsiani C, Sevini F, Capri M, Monti D, Franceschi C, Salvioli S. Circulating perilipin 2 levels are associated with fat mass, inflammatory and metabolic markers and are higher in women than men. Aging (Albany NY). 2021 Mar 17;13(6):7931-7942. doi: 10.18632/aging.202840. Epub 2021 Mar 17.
- Cooper R, Kuh D, Hardy R; Mortality Review Group; FALCon and HALCyon Study Teams. Objectively measured physical capability levels and mortality: systematic review and metaanalysis. BMJ. 2010 Sep 9;341:c4467. doi: 10.1136/bmj.c4467
- Costa-Mattioli M, Walter P. The integrated stress response: From mechanism to disease. Science. 2020 Apr 24;368(6489):eaat5314. doi: 10.1126/science.aat5314
- Cruz-Jentoft AJ, Bahat G, Bauer J, Boirie Y, Bruyère O, Cederholm T, Cooper C, Landi F, Rolland Y, Sayer AA, Schneider SM, Sieber CC, Topinkova E, Vandewoude M, Visser M, Zamboni M; Writing Group for the European Working Group on Sarcopenia in Older People 2 (EWGSOP2), and the Extended Group for EWGSOP2. Sarcopenia: revised European consensus on definition and diagnosis. Age Ageing. 2019 Jan 1;48(1):16-31. doi: 10.1093/ageing/afy169. Erratum in: Age Ageing. 2019 Jul 1;48(4):601. doi: 10.1093/ageing/afz046
- Csete M, Doyle J. Bow ties, metabolism and disease. Trends Biotechnol. 2004 Sep;22(9):446-50. doi: 10.1016/j.tibtech.2004.07.007
- da Fonseca GWP, Sato R, de Nazaré Nunes Alves MJ, von Haehling S. Current advancements in pharmacotherapy for cancer cachexia. Expert Opin Pharmacother. 2023 Apr;24(5):629-639. doi: 10.1080/14656566.2023.2194489. Epub 2023 Mar 30
- Day EA, Ford RJ, Smith BK, Mohammadi-Shemirani P, Morrow MR, Gutgesell RM, Lu R, Raphenya AR, Kabiri M, McArthur AG, McInnes N, Hess S, Paré G, Gerstein HC, Steinberg GR. Metformin-induced increases in GDF15 are important for suppressing appetite and promoting weight loss. Nat Metab. 2019 Dec;1(12):1202-1208. doi: 10.1038/s42255-019-0146-4. Epub 2019 Dec 9

- de Hollander EL, Bemelmans WJ, Boshuizen HC, Friedrich N, Wallaschofski H, Guallar-Castillón P, Walter S, Zillikens MC, Rosengren A, Lissner L, Bassett JK, Giles GG, Orsini N, Heim N, Visser M, de Groot LC; WC elderly collaborators. The association between waist circumference and risk of mortality considering body mass index in 65- to 74-year-olds: a meta-analysis of 29 cohorts involving more than 58 000 elderly persons. Int J Epidemiol. 2012 Jun;41(3):805-17. doi: 10.1093/ije/dys008. Epub 2012 Mar 31
- Deng M, Bian Y, Zhang Q, Zhou X, Hou G. Growth Differentiation Factor-15 as a Biomarker for Sarcopenia in Patients With Chronic Obstructive Pulmonary Disease. Front Nutr. 2022 Jun 30;9:897097. doi: 10.3389/fnut.2022.897097
- Di Micco R, Krizhanovsky V, Baker D, d'Adda di Fagagna F. Cellular senescence in ageing: from mechanisms to therapeutic opportunities. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol. 2021 Feb;22(2):75-95. doi: 10.1038/s41580-020-00314-w. Epub 2020 Dec 16
- Díaz M, Campderrós L, Guimaraes MP, López-Bermejo A, de Zegher F, Villarroya F, Ibáñez L. Circulating growth-and-differentiation factor-15 in early life: relation to prenatal and postnatal growth and adiposity measurements. Pediatr Res. 2020 Apr;87(5):897-902. doi: 10.1038/s41390-019-0633-z. Epub 2019 Oct 23. Erratum in: Pediatr Res. 2023 Dec;94(6):2120. doi: 10.1038/s41390-023-02582-6
- Doonan R, McElwee JJ, Matthijssens F, Walker GA, Houthoofd K, Back P, Matscheski A, Vanfleteren JR, Gems D. Against the oxidative damage theory of aging: superoxide dismutases protect against oxidative stress but have little or no effect on life span in Caenorhabditis elegans. Genes Dev. 2008 Dec 1;22(23):3236-41. doi: 10.1101/gad.504808
- Dubois B, Feldman HH, Jacova C, Hampel H, Molinuevo JL, Blennow K, DeKosky ST, Gauthier S, Selkoe D, Bateman R, Cappa S, Crutch S, Engelborghs S, Frisoni GB, Fox NC, Galasko D, Habert MO, Jicha GA, Nordberg A, Pasquier F, Rabinovici G, Robert P, Rowe C, Salloway S, Sarazin M, Epelbaum S, de Souza LC, Vellas B, Visser PJ, Schneider L, Stern Y, Scheltens P, Cummings JL. Advancing research diagnostic criteria for Alzheimer's disease: the IWG-2 criteria. Lancet Neurol. 2014 Jun;13(6):614-29. doi: 10.1016/S1474
- Durieux J, Wolff S, Dillin A. The cell-non-autonomous nature of electron transport chainmediated longevity. Cell. 2011 Jan 7;144(1):79-91. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2010.12.016
- Emerging Risk Factors Collaboration; Kaptoge S, Di Angelantonio E, Lowe G, Pepys MB, Thompson SG, Collins R, Danesh J. C-reactive protein concentration and risk of coronary heart disease, stroke, and mortality: an individual participant meta-analysis. Lancet. 2010 Jan 9;375(9709):132-40. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(09)61717-7. Epub 2009 Dec 22

- Emmerson PJ, Wang F, Du Y, Liu Q, Pickard RT, Gonciarz MD, Coskun T, Hamang MJ, Sindelar DK, Ballman KK, Foltz LA, Muppidi A, Alsina-Fernandez J, Barnard GC, Tang JX, Liu X, Mao X, Siegel R, Sloan JH, Mitchell PJ, Zhang BB, Gimeno RE, Shan B, Wu X. The metabolic effects of GDF15 are mediated by the orphan receptor GFRAL. Nat Med. 2017 Oct;23(10):1215-1219. doi: 10.1038/nm.4393. Epub 2017 Aug 28
- Fejzo M, Rocha N, Cimino I, Lockhart SM, Petry CJ, Kay RG, Burling K, Barker P, George AL, Yasara N, Premawardhena A, Gong S, Cook E, Rimmington D, Rainbow K, Withers DJ, Cortessis V, Mullin PM, MacGibbon KW, Jin E, Kam A, Campbell A, Polasek O, Tzoneva G, Gribble FM, Yeo GSH, Lam BYH, Saudek V, Hughes IA, Ong KK, Perry JRB, Sutton Cole A, Baumgarten M, Welsh P, Sattar N, Smith GCS, Charnock-Jones DS, Coll AP, Meek CL, Mettananda S, Hayward C, Mancuso N, O'Rahilly S. GDF15 linked to maternal risk of nausea and vomiting during pregnancy. Nature. 2024 Jan;625(7996):760-767. doi: 10.1038/s41586-023-06921-9. Epub 2023 Dec 13
- Fichtner K, Kalwa H, Lin MM, Gong Y, Müglitz A, Kluge M, Krügel U. GFRAL Is Widely Distributed in the Brain and Peripheral Tissues of Mice. Nutrients. 2024 Mar 4;16(5):734. doi: 10.3390/nu16050734
- Fraga MF, Ballestar E, Paz MF, Ropero S, Setien F, Ballestar ML, Heine-Suñer D, Cigudosa JC, Urioste M, Benitez J, Boix-Chornet M, Sanchez-Aguilera A, Ling C, Carlsson E, Poulsen P, Vaag A, Stephan Z, Spector TD, Wu YZ, Plass C, Esteller M. Epigenetic differences arise during the lifetime of monozygotic twins. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2005 Jul 26;102(30):10604-9. doi: 10.1073/pnas.0500398102. Epub 2005 Jul 11
- Franceschi C, Bonafè M, Valensin S, Olivieri F, De Luca M, Ottaviani E, De Benedictis G. Inflamm-aging. An evolutionary perspective on immunosenescence. Ann N Y Acad Sci. 2000 Jun;908:244-54. doi: 10.1111/j.1749-6632.2000.tb06651.x.
- Franceschi C, Garagnani P, Morsiani C, Conte M, Santoro A, Grignolio A, Monti D, Capri M, Salvioli S. The Continuum of Aging and Age-Related Diseases: Common Mechanisms but Different Rates. Front Med (Lausanne). 2018 Mar 12;5:61. doi: 10.3389/fmed.2018.00061
- Friedlander T, Mayo AE, Tlusty T, Alon U. Evolution of bow-tie architectures in biology. PLoS Comput Biol. 2015 Mar 23;11(3):e1004055. doi: 10.1371/journal.pcbi.1004055
- García-García VA, Alameda JP, Page A, Casanova ML. Role of NF-κB in Ageing and Age-Related Diseases: Lessons from Genetically Modified Mouse Models. Cells. 2021 Jul 27;10(8):1906. doi: 10.3390/cells10081906

- Ghosh AK, Garg SK, Mau T, O'Brien M, Liu J, Yung R. Elevated Endoplasmic Reticulum Stress Response Contributes to Adipose Tissue Inflammation in Aging. J Gerontol A Biol Sci Med Sci. 2015 Nov;70(11):1320-9. doi: 10.1093/gerona/glu186. Epub 2014 Oct 16
- Guo Y, You J, Zhang Y, Liu WS, Huang YY, Zhang YR, Zhang W, Dong Q, Feng JF, Cheng W, Yu JT. Plasma proteomic profiles predict future dementia in healthy adults. Nat Aging. 2024 Feb;4(2):247-260. doi: 10.1038/s43587-023-00565-0. Epub 2024 Feb 12.
- Hartmann A, Hartmann C, Secci R, Hermann A, Fuellen G, Walter M. Ranking Biomarkers of Aging by Citation Profiling and Effort Scoring. Front Genet. 2021 May 21;12:686320. doi: 10.3389/fgene.2021.686320
- Heger J, Schiegnitz E, von Waldthausen D, Anwar MM, Piper HM, Euler G. Growth differentiation factor 15 acts anti-apoptotic and pro-hypertrophic in adult cardiomyocytes. J Cell Physiol. 2010 Jul;224(1):120-6. doi: 10.1002/jcp.22102
- Hromas R, Hufford M, Sutton J, Xu D, Li Y, Lu L. PLAB, a novel placental bone morphogenetic protein. Biochim Biophys Acta. 1997 Oct 9;1354(1):40-4. doi: 10.1016/s0167-4781(97)00122-x
- Hsu JY, Crawley S, Chen M, Ayupova DA, Lindhout DA, Higbee J, Kutach A, Joo W, Gao Z, Fu D, To C, Mondal K, Li B, Kekatpure A, Wang M, Laird T, Horner G, Chan J, McEntee M, Lopez M, Lakshminarasimhan D, White A, Wang SP, Yao J, Yie J, Matern H, Solloway M, Haldankar R, Parsons T, Tang J, Shen WD, Alice Chen Y, Tian H, Allan BB. Nonhomeostatic body weight regulation through a brainstem-restricted receptor for GDF15. Nature. 2017 Oct 12;550(7675):255-259. doi: 10.1038/nature24042. Epub 2017 Sep 27. Erratum in: Nature. 2017 Nov 16;551(7680):398. doi: 10.1038/nature24481
- Iwata Y, Inagaki S, Morozumi W, Nakamura S, Hara H, Shimazawa M. Treatment with GDF15, a TGFβ superfamily protein, induces protective effect on retinal ganglion cells. Exp Eye Res. 2021 Jan;202:108338. doi: 10.1016/j.exer.2020.108338. Epub 2020 Nov 3
- Jin YJ, Lee JH, Kim YM, Oh GT, Lee H. Macrophage inhibitory cytokine-1 stimulates proliferation of human umbilical vein endothelial cells by up-regulating cyclins D1 and E through the PI3K/Akt-, ERK-, and JNK-dependent AP-1 and E2F activation signaling pathways. Cell Signal. 2012 Aug;24(8):1485-95. doi: 10.1016/j.cellsig.2012.03.014. Epub 2012 Mar 28
- Kang SU, Lee BS, Lee SH, Baek SJ, Shin YS, Kim CH. Expression of NSAID-activated gene-1 by EGCG in head and neck cancer: involvement of ATM-dependent p53 expression. J Nutr Biochem. 2013 Jun;24(6):986-99. doi: 10.1016/j.jnutbio.2012.07.003. Epub 2012 Sep 25

- Kempf T, von Haehling S, Peter T, Allhoff T, Cicoira M, Doehner W, Ponikowski P, Filippatos GS, Rozentryt P, Drexler H, Anker SD, Wollert KC. Prognostic utility of growth differentiation factor-15 in patients with chronic heart failure. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2007 Sep 11;50(11):1054-60. doi: 10.1016/j.jacc.2007.04.091. Epub 2007 Aug 24
- Kennedy BK, Berger SL, Brunet A, Campisi J, Cuervo AM, Epel ES, Franceschi C, Lithgow GJ, Morimoto RI, Pessin JE, Rando TA, Richardson A, Schadt EE, Wyss-Coray T, Sierra F. Geroscience: linking aging to chronic disease. Cell. 2014 Nov 6;159(4):709-13. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2014.10.039
- Kim DH, Lee D, Lim H, Choi SJ, Oh W, Yang YS, Chang JH, Jeon HB. Effect of growth differentiation factor-15 secreted by human umbilical cord blood-derived mesenchymal stem cells on amyloid beta levels in in vitro and in vivo models of Alzheimer's disease. Biochem Biophys Res Commun. 2018 Oct 12;504(4):933-940. doi: 10.1016/j.bbrc.2018.09.012. Epub 2018 Sep 14
- Kim H, Kim KM, Kang MJ, Lim S. Growth differentiation factor-15 as a biomarker for sarcopenia in aging humans and mice. Exp Gerontol. 2020 Dec;142:111115. doi: 10.1016/j.exger.2020.111115. Epub 2020 Oct 16.
- Kim Y, Noren Hooten N, Evans MK. CRP Stimulates GDF15 Expression in Endothelial Cells through p53. Mediators Inflamm. 2018 Jun 3;2018:8278039. doi: 10.1155/2018/8278039.
- Kim-Muller JY, Song L, LaCarubba Paulhus B, Pashos E, Li X, Rinaldi A, Joaquim S, Stansfield JC, Zhang J, Robertson A, Pang J, Opsahl A, Boucher M, Breen D, Hales K, Sheikh A, Wu Z, Zhang BB. GDF15 neutralization restores muscle function and physical performance in a mouse model of cancer cachexia. Cell Rep. 2023 Jan 31;42(1):111947. doi: 10.1016/j.celrep.2022.111947. Epub 2023 Jan 10
- Klein AB, Kleinert M, Richter EA, Clemmensen C. GDF15 in Appetite and Exercise: Essential Player or Coincidental Bystander? Endocrinology. 2022 Jan 1;163(1):bqab242. doi: 10.1210/endocr/bqab242
- Krause MP, Milne KJ, Hawke TJ. Adiponectin-Consideration for its Role in Skeletal Muscle Health. Int J Mol Sci. 2019 Mar 27;20(7):1528. doi: 10.3390/ijms20071528
- Lawton LN, Bonaldo MF, Jelenc PC, Qiu L, Baumes SA, Marcelino RA, de Jesus GM, Wellington S, Knowles JA, Warburton D, Brown S, Soares MB. Identification of a novel member of the TGF-beta superfamily highly expressed in human placenta. Gene. 1997 Dec 5;203(1):17-26. doi: 10.1016/s0378-1119(97)00485-x
- Lee SH, Krisanapun C, Baek SJ. NSAID-activated gene-1 as a molecular target for capsaicininduced apoptosis through a novel molecular mechanism involving GSK3beta, C/EBPbeta

and ATF3. Carcinogenesis. 2010 Apr;31(4):719-28. doi: 10.1093/carcin/bgq016. Epub 2010 Jan 28

- Li JJ, Liu J, Lupino K, Liu X, Zhang L, Pei L. Growth Differentiation Factor 15 Maturation Requires Proteolytic Cleavage by PCSK3, -5, and -6. Mol Cell Biol. 2018 Oct 15;38(21):e00249-18. doi: 10.1128/MCB.00249-18
- Li W, Miller RA. Elevated ATF4 function in fibroblasts and liver of slow-aging mutant mice.
  J Gerontol A Biol Sci Med Sci. 2015 Mar;70(3):263-72. doi: 10.1093/gerona/glu040. Epub 2014 Apr 1
- Li Z, Wang B, Wu X, Cheng SY, Paraoan L, Zhou J. Identification, expression and functional characterization of the GRAL gene. J Neurochem. 2005 Oct;95(2):361-76. doi: 10.1111/j.1471-4159.2005.03372.x. Epub 2005 Aug 8
- Linnane AW, Marzuki S, Ozawa T, Tanaka M. Mitochondrial DNA mutations as an important contributor to ageing and degenerative diseases. Lancet. 1989 Mar 25;1(8639):642-5. doi: 10.1016/s0140-6736(89)92145-4.
- Liu H, Huang Y, Lyu Y, Dai W, Tong Y, Li Y. GDF15 as a biomarker of ageing. Exp Gerontol. 2021 Apr;146:111228. doi: 10.1016/j.exger.2021.111228. Epub 2021 Jan 6.
- Liu TH, Tu WQ, Tao WC, Liang QE, Xiao Y, Chen LG. Verification of Resveratrol Inhibits Intestinal Aging by Downregulating ATF4/Chop/Bcl-2/Bax Signaling Pathway: Based on Network Pharmacology and Animal Experiment. Front Pharmacol. 2020 Jul 10;11:1064. doi: 10.3389/fphar.2020.01064
- Liu Y, Long J, Liu J. Mitochondrial free radical theory of aging: who moved my premise? Geriatr Gerontol Int. 2014 Oct;14(4):740-9. doi: 10.1111/ggi.12296. Epub 2014 Apr 18
- Liu Y, Sweeney G. Adiponectin action in skeletal muscle. Best Pract Res Clin Endocrinol Metab. 2014 Jan;28(1):33-41. doi: 10.1016/j.beem.2013.08.003. Epub 2013 Sep 14
- Lockhart SM, Saudek V, O'Rahilly S. GDF15: A Hormone Conveying Somatic Distress to the Brain. Endocr Rev. 2020 Aug 1;41(4):bnaa007. doi: 10.1210/endrev/bnaa007
- López-Otín C, Blasco MA, Partridge L, Serrano M, Kroemer G. Hallmarks of aging: An expanding universe. Cell. 2023 Jan 19;186(2):243-278. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2022.11.001. Epub 2023 Jan 3
- López-Otín C, Blasco MA, Partridge L, Serrano M, Kroemer G. The hallmarks of aging. Cell. 2013 Jun 6;153(6):1194-217. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2013.05.039
- Luan HH, Wang A, Hilliard BK, Carvalho F, Rosen CE, Ahasic AM, Herzog EL, Kang I, Pisani MA, Yu S, Zhang C, Ring AM, Young LH, Medzhitov R. GDF15 Is an Inflammation-

Induced Central Mediator of Tissue Tolerance. Cell. 2019 Aug 22;178(5):1231-1244.e11. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2019.07.033. Epub 2019 Aug 8

- Machado V, Haas SJ, von Bohlen Und Halbach O, Wree A, Krieglstein K, Unsicker K, Spittau B. Growth/differentiation factor-15 deficiency compromises dopaminergic neuron survival and microglial response in the 6-hydroxydopamine mouse model of Parkinson's disease. Neurobiol Dis. 2016 Apr;88:1-15. doi: 10.1016/j.nbd.2015.12.016. Epub 2015 Dec 28
- Martínez G, Duran-Aniotz C, Cabral-Miranda F, Vivar JP, Hetz C. Endoplasmic reticulum proteostasis impairment in aging. Aging Cell. 2017 Aug;16(4):615-623. doi: 10.1111/acel.12599. Epub 2017 Apr 23
- McLaughlin T, Falkowski M, Park JW, Keegan S, Elliott M, Wang JJ, Zhang SX. Loss of XBP1 accelerates age-related decline in retinal function and neurodegeneration. Mol Neurodegener. 2018 Apr 4;13(1):16. doi: 10.1186/s13024-018-0250-z
- Min KW, Liggett JL, Silva G, Wu WW, Wang R, Shen RF, Eling TE, Baek SJ. NAG-1/GDF15 accumulates in the nucleus and modulates transcriptional regulation of the Smad pathway. Oncogene. 2016 Jan 21;35(3):377-88. doi: 10.1038/onc.2015.95. Epub 2015 Apr 20
- Montero R, Yubero D, Villarroya J, Henares D, Jou C, Rodríguez MA, Ramos F, Nascimento A, Ortez CI, Campistol J, Perez-Dueñas B, O'Callaghan M, Pineda M, Garcia-Cazorla A, Oferil JC, Montoya J, Ruiz-Pesini E, Emperador S, Meznaric M, Campderros L, Kalko SG, Villarroya F, Artuch R, Jimenez-Mallebrera C. GDF-15 Is Elevated in Children with Mitochondrial Diseases and Is Induced by Mitochondrial Dysfunction. PLoS One. 2016 Feb 11;11(2):e0148709. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0148709. Erratum in: PLoS One. 2016 May 4;11(5):e0155172. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0155172
- Montine TJ, Phelps CH, Beach TG, Bigio EH, Cairns NJ, Dickson DW, Duyckaerts C, Frosch MP, Masliah E, Mirra SS, Nelson PT, Schneider JA, Thal DR, Trojanowski JQ, Vinters HV, Hyman BT; National Institute on Aging; Alzheimer's Association. National Institute on Aging-Alzheimer's Association guidelines for the neuropathologic assessment of Alzheimer's disease: a practical approach. Acta Neuropathol. 2012 Jan;123(1):1-11. doi: 10.1007/s00401-011-0910-3. Epub 2011 Nov 20
- Morrisette-Thomas V, Cohen AA, Fülöp T, Riesco É, Legault V, Li Q, Milot E, Dusseault-Bélanger F, Ferrucci L. Inflamm-aging does not simply reflect increases in pro-inflammatory markers. Mech Ageing Dev. 2014 Jul;139:49-57. doi: 10.1016/j.mad.2014.06.005. Epub 2014 Jul 8
- Mullican SE, Lin-Schmidt X, Chin CN, Chavez JA, Furman JL, Armstrong AA, Beck SC, South VJ, Dinh TQ, Cash-Mason TD, Cavanaugh CR, Nelson S, Huang C, Hunter MJ,

Rangwala SM. GFRAL is the receptor for GDF15 and the ligand promotes weight loss in mice and nonhuman primates. Nat Med. 2017 Oct;23(10):1150-1157. doi: 10.1038/nm.4392. Epub 2017 Aug 28

- Muntané G, Farré X, Rodríguez JA, Pegueroles C, Hughes DA, de Magalhães JP, Gabaldón T, Navarro A. Biological Processes Modulating Longevity across Primates: A Phylogenetic Genome-Phenome Analysis. Mol Biol Evol. 2018 Aug 1;35(8):1990-2004. doi: 10.1093/molbev/msy105
- Myhre PL, Prebensen C, Strand H, Røysland R, Jonassen CM, Rangberg A, Sørensen V, Søvik S, Røsjø H, Svensson M, Berdal JE, Omland T. Growth Differentiation Factor 15 Provides Prognostic Information Superior to Established Cardiovascular and Inflammatory Biomarkers in Unselected Patients Hospitalized With COVID-19. Circulation. 2020 Dec;142(22):2128-2137. doi: 10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.120.050360. Epub 2020 Oct 15
- Nga HT, Jang IY, Kim DA, Park SJ, Lee JY, Lee S, Kim JH, Lee E, Park JH, Lee YH, Yi HS, Kim BJ. Serum GDF15 Level Is Independent of Sarcopenia in Older Asian Adults. Gerontology. 2021;67(5):525-531. doi: 10.1159/000513600. Epub 2021 Mar 9
- Niccoli T, Partridge L. Ageing as a risk factor for disease. Curr Biol. 2012 Sep 11;22(17):R741-52. doi: 10.1016/j.cub.2012.07.024.
- Notz Q, Schmalzing M, Wedekink F, Schlesinger T, Gernert M, Herrmann J, Sorger L, Weismann D, Schmid B, Sitter M, Schlegel N, Kranke P, Wischhusen J, Meybohm P, Lotz C. Pro- and Anti-Inflammatory Responses in Severe COVID-19-Induced Acute Respiratory Distress Syndrome-An Observational Pilot Study. Front Immunol. 2020 Oct 6;11:581338. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2020.581338
- Oba K, Ishikawa J, Tamura Y, Fujita Y, Ito M, Iizuka A, Fujiwara Y, Kodera R, Toba A, Toyoshima K, Chiba Y, Mori S, Tanaka M, Ito H, Harada K, Araki A. Serum growth differentiation factor 15 level is associated with muscle strength and lower extremity function in older patients with cardiometabolic disease. Geriatr Gerontol Int. 2020 Oct;20(10):980-987. doi: 10.1111/ggi.14021. Epub 2020 Sep 4
- Obradovic M, Sudar-Milovanovic E, Soskic S, Essack M, Arya S, Stewart AJ, Gojobori T, Isenovic ER. Leptin and Obesity: Role and Clinical Implication. Front Endocrinol (Lausanne).
   2021 May 18;12:585887. doi: 10.3389/fendo.2021.585887. PMID: 34084149; PMCID: PMC8167040.
- Oh HS, Rutledge J, Nachun D, Pálovics R, Abiose O, Moran-Losada P, Channappa D, Urey DY, Kim K, Sung YJ, Wang L, Timsina J, Western D, Liu M, Kohlfeld P, Budde J, Wilson EN, Guen Y, Maurer TM, Haney M, Yang AC, He Z, Greicius MD, Andreasson KI, Sathyan

S, Weiss EF, Milman S, Barzilai N, Cruchaga C, Wagner AD, Mormino E, Lehallier B, Henderson VW, Longo FM, Montgomery SB, Wyss-Coray T. Organ aging signatures in the plasma proteome track health and disease. Nature. 2023 Dec;624(7990):164-172. doi: 10.1038/s41586-023-06802-1. Epub 2023 Dec 6

- O'Leary MF, Wallace GR, Bennett AJ, Tsintzas K, Jones SW. IL-15 promotes human myogenesis and mitigates the detrimental effects of TNFα on myotube development. Sci Rep. 2017 Oct 11;7(1):12997. doi: 10.1038/s41598-017-13479-w
- Osada M, Park HL, Park MJ, Liu JW, Wu G, Trink B, Sidransky D. A p53-type response element in the GDF15 promoter confers high specificity for p53 activation. Biochem Biophys Res Commun. 2007 Mar 23;354(4):913-8. doi: 10.1016/j.bbrc.2007.01.089. Epub 2007 Jan 25
- Ost M, Igual Gil C, Coleman V, Keipert S, Efstathiou S, Vidic V, Weyers M, Klaus S. Musclederived GDF15 drives diurnal anorexia and systemic metabolic remodeling during mitochondrial stress. EMBO Rep. 2020 Mar 4;21(3):e48804. doi: 10.15252/embr.201948804. Epub 2020 Feb 6
- Park HK, Kwak MK, Kim HJ, Ahima RS. Linking resistin, inflammation, and cardiometabolic diseases. Korean J Intern Med. 2017 Mar;32(2):239-247. doi: 10.3904/kjim.2016.229. Epub 2017 Feb 16
- Patel S, Alvarez-Guaita A, Melvin A, Rimmington D, Dattilo A, Miedzybrodzka EL, Cimino I, Maurin AC, Roberts GP, Meek CL, Virtue S, Sparks LM, Parsons SA, Redman LM, Bray GA, Liou AP, Woods RM, Parry SA, Jeppesen PB, Kolnes AJ, Harding HP, Ron D, Vidal-Puig A, Reimann F, Gribble FM, Hulston CJ, Farooqi IS, Fafournoux P, Smith SR, Jensen J, Breen D, Wu Z, Zhang BB, Coll AP, Savage DB, O'Rahilly S. GDF15 Provides an Endocrine Signal of Nutritional Stress in Mice and Humans. Cell Metab. 2019 Mar 5;29(3):707-718.e8. doi: 10.1016/j.cmet.2018.12.016. Epub 2019 Jan 10
- Perera PY, Lichy JH, Waldmann TA, Perera LP. The role of interleukin-15 in inflammation and immune responses to infection: implications for its therapeutic use. Microbes Infect. 2012 Mar;14(3):247-61. doi: 10.1016/j.micinf.2011.10.006. Epub 2011 Oct 25
- Pérez MJ, Ponce DP, Osorio-Fuentealba C, Behrens MI, Quintanilla RA. Mitochondrial Bioenergetics Is Altered in Fibroblasts from Patients with Sporadic Alzheimer's Disease. Front Neurosci. 2017 Oct 6;11:553. doi: 10.3389/fnins.2017.00553
- Picca, A., Lezza, A., Leeuwenburgh, C., Pesce, V., Calvani, R., Landi, F., Bernabei, R., & Marzetti, E. (2017). Fueling Inflamm-Aging through Mitochondrial Dysfunction:

Mechanisms and Molecular Targets. International journal of molecular sciences, 18(5), 933. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijms18050933

- Pradeepkiran JA, Reddy PH. Defective mitophagy in Alzheimer's disease. Ageing Res Rev. 2020 Dec;64:101191. doi: 10.1016/j.arr.2020.101191. Epub 2020 Oct 3.
- Prospective Studies Collaboration; Whitlock G, Lewington S, Sherliker P, Clarke R, Emberson J, Halsey J, Qizilbash N, Collins R, Peto R. Body-mass index and cause-specific mortality in 900 000 adults: collaborative analyses of 57 prospective studies. Lancet. 2009 Mar 28;373(9669):1083-96. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(09)60318-4. Epub 2009 Mar 18.
- Ratnam NM, Peterson JM, Talbert EE, Ladner KJ, Rajasekera PV, Schmidt CR, Dillhoff ME, Swanson BJ, Haverick E, Kladney RD, Williams TM, Leone GW, Wang DJ, Guttridge DC. NF-κB regulates GDF-15 to suppress macrophage surveillance during early tumor development. J Clin Invest. 2017 Oct 2;127(10):3796-3809. doi: 10.1172/JCI91561. Epub 2017 Sep 11
- Ristow M, Zarse K. How increased oxidative stress promotes longevity and metabolic health: The concept of mitochondrial hormesis (mitohormesis). Exp Gerontol. 2010 Jun;45(6):410-8. doi: 10.1016/j.exger.2010.03.014. Epub 2010 Mar 27
- Rose G, Santoro A, Salvioli S. Mitochondria and mitochondria-induced signalling molecules as longevity determinants. Mech Ageing Dev. 2017 Jul;165(Pt B):115-128. doi: 10.1016/j.mad.2016.12.002. Epub 2016 Dec 11
- Rugarli EI, Langer T. Mitochondrial quality control: a matter of life and death for neurons. EMBO J. 2012 Mar 21;31(6):1336-49. doi: 10.1038/emboj.2012.38. Epub 2012 Feb 21
- Salvioli S, Basile MS, Bencivenga L, Carrino S, Conte M, Damanti S, De Lorenzo R, Fiorenzato E, Gialluisi A, Ingannato A, Antonini A, Baldini N, Capri M, Cenci S, Iacoviello L, Nacmias B, Olivieri F, Rengo G, Querini PR, Lattanzio F. Biomarkers of aging in frailty and age-associated disorders: State of the art and future perspective. Ageing Res Rev. 2023 Nov;91:102044. doi: 10.1016/j.arr.2023.102044. Epub 2023 Aug 28
- Salvioli S, Capri M, Bucci L, Lanni C, Racchi M, Uberti D, Memo M, Mari D, Govoni S, Franceschi C. Why do centenarians escape or postpone cancer? The role of IGF-1, inflammation and p53. Cancer Immunol Immunother. 2009 Dec;58(12):1909-17. doi: 10.1007/s00262-008-0639-6. Epub 2009 Jan 13
- Santoro A, Martucci M, Conte M, Capri M, Franceschi C, Salvioli S. Inflammaging, hormesis and the rationale for anti-aging strategies. Ageing Res Rev. 2020 Dec;64:101142. doi: 10.1016/j.arr.2020.101142. Epub 2020 Aug 16.

- Sarwar N, Danesh J, Eiriksdottir G, Sigurdsson G, Wareham N, Bingham S, Boekholdt SM, Khaw KT, Gudnason V. Triglycerides and the risk of coronary heart disease: 10,158 incident cases among 262,525 participants in 29 Western prospective studies. Circulation. 2007 Jan 30;115(4):450-8. doi: 10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.106.637793. Epub 2006 Dec 26.
- Shen K, Pender CL, Bar-Ziv R, Zhang H, Wickham K, Willey E, Durieux J, Ahmad Q, Dillin A. Mitochondria as Cellular and Organismal Signaling Hubs. Annu Rev Cell Dev Biol. 2022 Oct 6;38:179-218. doi: 10.1146/annurev-cellbio-120420-015303. Epub 2022 Jul 8
- Sjøberg KA, Sigvardsen CM, Alvarado-Diaz A, Andersen NR, Larance M, Seeley RJ, Schjerling P, Knudsen JG, Katzilieris-Petras G, Clemmensen C, Jørgensen SB, De Bock K, Richter EA. GDF15 increases insulin action in the liver and adipose tissue via a β-adrenergic receptor-mediated mechanism. Cell Metab. 2023 Aug 8;35(8):1327-1340.e5. doi: 10.1016/j.cmet.2023.06.016. Epub 2023 Jul 19
- Sorrentino V, Romani M, Mouchiroud L, Beck JS, Zhang H, D'Amico D, Moullan N, Potenza F, Schmid AW, Rietsch S, Counts SE, Auwerx J. Enhancing mitochondrial proteostasis reduces amyloid-β proteotoxicity. Nature. 2017 Dec 14;552(7684):187-193. doi: 10.1038/nature25143. Epub 2017 Dec 6.
- Stearns, S. Life history evolution: successes, limitations, and prospects. *Naturwissenschaften* 87, 476–486 (2000). https://doi.org/10.1007/s001140050763
- Suriben R, Chen M, Higbee J, Oeffinger J, Ventura R, Li B, Mondal K, Gao Z, Ayupova D, Taskar P, Li D, Starck SR, Chen HH, McEntee M, Katewa SD, Phung V, Wang M, Kekatpure A, Lakshminarasimhan D, White A, Olland A, Haldankar R, Solloway MJ, Hsu JY, Wang Y, Tang J, Lindhout DA, Allan BB. Antibody-mediated inhibition of GDF15-GFRAL activity reverses cancer cachexia in mice. Nat Med. 2020 Aug;26(8):1264-1270. doi: 10.1038/s41591-020-0945-x. Epub 2020 Jul 13
- Swerdlow RH. Mitochondria and Mitochondrial Cascades in Alzheimer's Disease. J Alzheimers Dis. 2018;62(3):1403-1416. doi: 10.3233/JAD-170585. PMID: 29036828
- Takahashi M. RET receptor signaling: Function in development, metabolic disease, and cancer. Proc Jpn Acad Ser B Phys Biol Sci. 2022;98(3):112-125. doi: 10.2183/pjab.98.008
- Tanaka T, Biancotto A, Moaddel R, Moore AZ, Gonzalez-Freire M, Aon MA, Candia J, Zhang P, Cheung F, Fantoni G; CHI consortium; Semba RD, Ferrucci L. Plasma proteomic signature of age in healthy humans. Aging Cell. 2018 Oct;17(5):e12799. doi: 10.1111/acel.12799. Epub 2018 Jul 11
- Tanaka T, Narazaki M, Kishimoto T. IL-6 in inflammation, immunity, and disease. Cold Spring Harb Perspect Biol. (2014) 6:a016295. doi: 10.1101/cshperspect.a016295

- Tieri P, Grignolio A, Zaikin A, Mishto M, Remondini D, Castellani GC, Franceschi C. Network, degeneracy and bow tie. Integrating paradigms and architectures to grasp the complexity of the immune system. Theor Biol Med Model. 2010 Aug 11;7:32. doi: 10.1186/1742-4682-7-32
- Tsui KH, Hsu SY, Chung LC, Lin YH, Feng TH, Lee TY, Chang PL, Juang HH. Growth differentiation factor-15: a p53- and demethylation-upregulating gene represses cell proliferation, invasion, and tumorigenesis in bladder carcinoma cells. Sci Rep. 2015 Aug 7;5:12870. doi: 10.1038/srep12870.
- Uberti D, Carsana T, Bernardi E, Rodella L, Grigolato P, Lanni C, Racchi M, Govoni S, Memo M. Selective impairment of p53-mediated cell death in fibroblasts from sporadic Alzheimer's disease patients. J Cell Sci. 2002 Aug 1;115(Pt 15):3131-8. doi: 10.1242/jcs.115.15.3131
- Ulirsch JC, Lacy JN, An X, Mohandas N, Mikkelsen TS, Sankaran VG. Altered chromatin occupancy of master regulators underlies evolutionary divergence in the transcriptional landscape of erythroid differentiation. PLoS Genet. 2014 Dec 18;10(12):e1004890. doi: 10.1371/journal.pgen.1004890
- Veronese N, Demurtas J, Soysal P, Smith L, Torbahn G, Schoene D, Schwingshackl L, Sieber C, Bauer J, Cesari M, Bruyere O, Reginster JY, Beaudart C, Cruz-Jentoft AJ, Cooper C, Petrovic M, Maggi S; Special Interest Groups in Systematic Reviews and Meta-analyses for healthy ageing Sarcopenia and Frailty and resilience in older persons of the European Geriatric Medicine Society (EuGMS). Sarcopenia and health-related outcomes: an umbrella review of observational studies. Eur Geriatr Med. 2019 Dec;10(6):853-862. doi: 10.1007/s41999-019-00233-w. Epub 2019 Sep 6
- Wagner KH, Cameron-Smith D, Wessner B, Franzke B. Biomarkers of Aging: From Function to Molecular Biology. Nutrients. 2016 Jun 2;8(6):338. doi: 10.3390/nu8060338.
- Walston JD. Sarcopenia in older adults. Curr Opin Rheumatol. 2012 Nov;24(6):623-7. doi: 10.1097/BOR.0b013e328358d59b
- Wan Y, Fu J. GDF15 as a key disease target and biomarker: linking chronic lung diseases and ageing. Mol Cell Biochem. 2024 Mar;479(3):453-466. doi: 10.1007/s11010-023-04743-x. Epub 2023 Apr 24
- Wang A, Luan HH, Medzhitov R. An evolutionary perspective on immunometabolism. Science. 2019 Jan 11;363(6423):eaar3932. doi: 10.1126/science.aar3932
- Wang D, Day EA, Townsend LK, Djordjevic D, Jørgensen SB, Steinberg GR. GDF15: emerging biology and therapeutic applications for obesity and cardiometabolic disease. Nat

Rev Endocrinol. 2021 Oct;17(10):592-607. doi: 10.1038/s41574-021-00529-7. Epub 2021 Aug 11

- Wang D, Townsend LK, DesOrmeaux GJ, Frangos SM, Batchuluun B, Dumont L, Kuhre RE, Ahmadi E, Hu S, Rebalka IA, Gautam J, Jabile MJT, Pileggi CA, Rehal S, Desjardins EM, Tsakiridis EE, Lally JSV, Juracic ES, Tupling AR, Gerstein HC, Paré G, Tsakiridis T, Harper ME, Hawke TJ, Speakman JR, Blondin DP, Holloway GP, Jørgensen SB, Steinberg GR. GDF15 promotes weight loss by enhancing energy expenditure in muscle. Nature. 2023 Jul;619(7968):143-150. doi: 10.1038/s41586-023-06249-4
- Wang W, Zhao F, Ma X, Perry G, Zhu X. Mitochondria dysfunction in the pathogenesis of Alzheimer's disease: recent advances. Mol Neurodegener. 2020 May 29;15(1):30. doi: 10.1186/s13024-020-00376-6.
- Wang X, Chrysovergis K, Kosak J, Kissling G, Streicker M, Moser G, Li R, Eling TE. hNAG-1 increases lifespan by regulating energy metabolism and insulin/IGF-1/mTOR signaling. Aging (Albany NY). 2014 Aug;6(8):690-704. doi: 10.18632/aging.100687
- Wedel S, Martic I, Guerrero Navarro L, Ploner C, Pierer G, Jansen-Dürr P, Cavinato M. Depletion of growth differentiation factor 15 (GDF15) leads to mitochondrial dysfunction and premature senescence in human dermal fibroblasts. Aging Cell. 2023 Jan;22(1):e13752. doi: 10.1111/acel.13752. Epub 2022 Dec 22
- Welsh JB, Sapinoso LM, Kern SG, Brown DA, Liu T, Bauskin AR, Ward RL, Hawkins NJ, • Quinn DI, Russell PJ, Sutherland RL, Breit SN, Moskaluk CA, Frierson HF Jr, Hampton GM. Large-scale delineation of secreted protein biomarkers overexpressed in cancer tissue and serum. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2003 Mar 18;100(6):3410-5. doi: 10.1073/pnas.0530278100. Epub 2003 Mar 6.
- Wilson D, Jackson T, Sapey E, Lord JM. Frailty and sarcopenia: The potential role of an aged immune system. Ageing Res Rev. 2017 Jul;36:1-10. doi: 10.1016/j.arr.2017.01.006. Epub 2017 Feb 20
- Wu PF, Zhang XH, Zhou P, Yin R, Zhou XT, Zhang W. Growth Differentiation Factor 15 Is Associated With Alzheimer's Disease Risk. Front Genet. 2021 Aug 13;12:700371. doi: 10.3389/fgene.2021.700371
- Wyczalkowska-Tomasik A, Czarkowska-Paczek B, Zielenkiewicz M, Paczek L. Inflammatory Markers Change with Age, but do not Fall Beyond Reported Normal Ranges. Arch Immunol Ther Exp (Warsz). 2016 Jun;64(3):249-54. doi: 10.1007/s00005-015-0357-7. Epub 2015 Aug 18

- Xie B, Murali A, Vandevender AM, Chen J, Silva AG, Bello FM, Chuan B, Bahudhanapati H, Sipula I, Dedousis N, Shah FA, O'Donnell CP, Alder JK, Jurczak MJ. Hepatocyte-derived GDF15 suppresses feeding and improves insulin sensitivity in obese mice. iScience. 2022 Nov 12;25(12):105569. doi: 10.1016/j.isci.2022.105569
- Xue XH, Tao LL, Su DQ, Guo CJ, Liu H. Diagnostic utility of GDF15 in neurodegenerative diseases: A systematic review and meta-analysis. Brain Behav. 2022 Feb;12(2):e2502. doi: 10.1002/brb3.2502. Epub 2022 Jan 24
- Yamamoto H, Takeshima F, Haraguchi M, Akazawa Y, Matsushima K, Kitayama M, Ogihara K, Tabuchi M, Hashiguchi K, Yamaguchi N, Miyaaki H, Kondo H, Nakao K. High serum concentrations of growth differentiation factor-15 and their association with Crohn's disease and a low skeletal muscle index. Sci Rep. 2022 Apr 21;12(1):6591. doi: 10.1038/s41598-022-10587-0
- Yang L, Chang CC, Sun Z, Madsen D, Zhu H, Padkjær SB, Wu X, Huang T, Hultman K, Paulsen SJ, Wang J, Bugge A, Frantzen JB, Nørgaard P, Jeppesen JF, Yang Z, Secher A, Chen H, Li X, John LM, Shan B, He Z, Gao X, Su J, Hansen KT, Yang W, Jørgensen SB. GFRAL is the receptor for GDF15 and is required for the anti-obesity effects of the ligand. Nat Med. 2017 Oct;23(10):1158-1166. doi: 10.1038/nm.4394. Epub 2017 Aug 28
- Yatsuga S, Fujita Y, Ishii A, Fukumoto Y, Arahata H, Kakuma T, Kojima T, Ito M, Tanaka M, Saiki R, Koga Y. Growth differentiation factor 15 as a useful biomarker for mitochondrial disorders. Ann Neurol. 2015 Nov;78(5):814-23. doi: 10.1002/ana.24506. Epub 2015 Oct 14
- Zhang M, Sun W, Qian J, Tang Y. Fasting exacerbates hepatic growth differentiation factor 15 to promote fatty acid β-oxidation and ketogenesis via activating XBP1 signaling in liver. Redox Biol. 2018 Jun;16:87-96. doi: 10.1016/j.redox.2018.01.013. Epub 2018 Feb 1
- Zhang Z, Xu X, Tian W, Jiang R, Lu Y, Sun Q, Fu R, He Q, Wang J, Liu Y, Yu H, Sun B. ARRB1 inhibits non-alcoholic steatohepatitis progression by promoting GDF15 maturation. J Hepatol. 2020 May;72(5):976-989. doi: 10.1016/j.jhep.2019.12.004. Epub 2019 Dec 16

## Websites

- https://www.who.int/news-room/fact-sheets/detail/ageing-and-health